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1 USCG/BOEM MARINE BOARD OF INVESTIGATION

INTO THE MARINE CASUALTY, EXPLOSION, FIRE,
2 POLLUTION, AND SINKING

OF MOBILE OFFSHORE DRILLING UNIT
3 DEEPWATER HORIZON, WITH LOSS OF LIFE
IN THE GULF OF MEXICO 21-22 APRIL 2010

4 Thursday, July 22, 2010
5
6 * * * * * *
7

The transcript of The Joint United
8 States Coast Guard/The Bureau of Ocean Energy
Management, Regulation and Enforcement
9 Investigation of the above-entitled cause,
before Dorothy N. Gros, a Certified Court
10 Reporter, authorized to administer oaths of
witnesses pursuant to Section 961.1 of Title
11 13 of the Louisiana Revised Statutes of 1950,
as amended, reported at the Radisson Hotel,
12 2150 Veterans Memorial Boulevard, Kenner,
Louisiana, 70062, on Thursday, July 22, 2010,
13 beginning at 8:00 am.
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)
1 PROCEEDINGS
2 CAPT NGUYEN:
3 The board will call on Ms. Natalie
4 Roshto.
5 ok ok Kk % %
6 NATALIE ROSHTO,
7 after being first duly sworn in the cause,
8 testified as follows:
9 CAPT NGUYEN:
10 Before we begin asking you
11 guestions the Board wants to express
12 our deepest sympathy for the loss of
13 your husband. We would like to let you
14 know that we are fully committed to do
15 all that we can to determine the cause
16 of this casualty and obtain information
17 that will prevent occurrence of similar
18 incidents. We would like to know if it
19 Is okay for the Board membersto refer
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20 to your husband as Shane during our
21 guestioning?

22 THE WITNESS.

23 Uh-huh (affirmative reply).

24 CAPT NGUY EN:

25 Thank you, maam.
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6
1 MR. BICKFORD:
2 Captain, | am representing Ms.
3 Roshto.
4 CAPT NGUYEN:
5 Thank you, Sir.
6 EXAMINATION
7 BY MR. MATTHEWS:
8 Q. Ms. Roshto, for the record could you
9 please state your full name and spell your
10 last?
11 A. Natalie Roshto, R-O-S-H-T-O.
12 Q. Thank you. When did Shane start
13 working at Transocean?
14 A. September of 2006, | think.
15 Q. At thetime of the incident what was

16 Shane's position onboard the DEEPWATER
17 HORIZON?
18 A. Hewas aroughneck, floor hand.

19 Q. Did he hold any other positions outside
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20 of -- prior to becoming a roughneck?

21 A. Yes.

22 Q. Andwhat position was that?

23 A. He started out as an ordinary seaman.
24 He went from an ordinary seaman to a

25 roustabout and then from a roustabout to a

file:////d08ms-yeunosib3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (12 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:33 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

.
1 roughneck.

2 Q. Do you know when he became a roughneck
3 on or about?

4 A. About ayear, year and a half prior to

5 the accident.

6 Q. Do you know what Shane's hitch schedule

7 was for the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

8 A. Three weeks.

9 Q. Do you know when he was scheduled to
10 come back from the DEEPWATER HORIZON?
11 A. Hewasactually supposed to -- if he
12 would not have worked over with subsea he
13 would have came home Wednesday, the 21st.
14 April the 21st.

15 Q. If he had not stayed over with subsea,
16 so he actually --

17 A. Hewas supposed to start working over
18 Wednesday. His overtime would have started

19 Wednesday .
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20 Q. Doyou know if Shane received any
21 awards while he was working at Transocean?
22 A. Shanereceived an award in 2008 for

23 spotting a dropped object. He stopped ajob
24 for spotting a dropped object and they awarded

25 him for stopping ajob and --

file:////d08ms-yeunosib3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (14 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:33 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

8
1 Q. How often did you speak to Shane about
2 his job?
3 A. Onadally basis.
4 Q. When he was offshore as well?
5 A. Uh-huh (affirmative reply).
6 Q. Did you speak to him once, twice -- how
7 many times a day when he was offshore?
8 A. Mostly just once aday.
9 Q. | provided your testimony that you gave
10 to the committee in Congress. 1'd liketo --
11 If you want to refer back to it -- I'm not

12 going to ask you any detailed questions about
13 it, but if there was some notes that were

14 presented to the Congress that we may want to
15 ask additional questionson. Itindicated in

16 there that you had talked to Shane on the day

17 of the incident, isthat correct?
18 A. Yes.
19 Q. Doyou recal what you talked to Shane
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20 about?

21 A. The matterson therig.

22 Q. What was -- was anything specific,

23 unusual during those discussions?

24 A. The extensive loss of mud that they had

25 been losing. The kick backs they had had and
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1 just the -- the atmosphere that he was working

2 in.

3 Q. And this phone call took place on the
4 20th?

) A. Yes.

6 Q. Did hetalk anything about the work
7 environment on therig at the time?

8 A. ltwasjust alittle bit more high

9 pressure than it had been in times before.

10 Q. "High pressured'?

11 A. Uh-huh (affirmative reply).

12 Q. Anddid he say why it was more high
13 pressured or was there something specific

14 going on that he felt the pressure?
15 A. | think he felt the pressure because he

16 knew they were behind.

17 Q. Do you know who may have been applying
18 the pressure? Wasit his --
19 A. He never specifically pointed.
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20 Q. Doyou know if Shane was having proper
21 sleep or was he being worked over or --

22 A. Hewas having adequate sleep | think.

23 Q. During your phone call with him was

24 there anything unusual that -- histone or

25 anything that you could have indicated
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10

1 something -- or was he told anything from

2 anybody when he was talking to you?

3 A. Hehad -- when wetalked at 10:30 the
4 morning of the 20th, that was at 10:30 am., he
5 had said that coming down the hallway he had
6 been told by somebody that they had had a kick
7 back that night. Now specifically he did not

8 explain what the meant, he did not explain

9 where, what time, anything like that. That's

10 al he said.

11 Q. Wasthat the only phone call, the 10:30
12 one that you had with --

13 A. We spoke at 1:30 when he was actually
14 getting off his hitch that night.

15 Q. Anddid he say anything differently

16 from the 10:30 phone call than the 1:307?

17 A. Just the mud that they were losing.

18 That's all he kept stressing.

19 Q. Had he voiced any concerns on the
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20 DEEPWATER HORIZON in any phone calls that you
21 had had previously? Not during this hitch,

22 but in other hitches?

23 A. The previous -- yes, when he was home.
24 We had many conversations about the pressure
25 on the rig and the mud they were losing and
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1 then when he was home his last hitch he found
2 out that they had lost the well. And -- and |

3 think he knew then that he was going back to
4 problems. But he never stated that. | just

5 gathered from our conversations he felt that

6 way.
7 Q. | know you're not adrilling expert by
8 any means, but did Shane ever mention anything

9 about if thiswell was different than other

10 wells?

11 A. Yeah.

12 Q. Doyou know -- did he say anything to
13 anybody in Transocean or do you or --

14 A. (Witness shakes head negatively.)

15 Q. Alsointhetestimony that you gave

16 before Congress you had indicated that Shane

17 went to alot of training, isthat correct?
18 A. Yes
19 Q. Did he ever comment on how effective
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20 the training was?

21 A. Yes. Shane had just attended a

22 leadership safety school hislast hitch home
23 in Houston, Texas. And the six hour drive
24 home that we had home we talked intensively

25 about how good he felt about it and how he was
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1 going to take back what he learned to therig
2 and the morale of the men at the safety

3 school. And they felt that they were going to
4 take it back to therig and apply it. Hefelt

5 that it was very well orchestrated.

6 Q. And thiswas a Transocean school ?
7 A. Yes, dir.

8 Q. Did hegoto any type of well control
9 training?

10 A. | do believe he went to one when he
11 first hired on, now | couldn't tell you when.
12 Q. In 2006 around, 20077

13 A. Yeah.

14 Q. Doyou know if amajority of his

15 training was in the classroom setting or if it
16 was actually on the job training?

17 A. Shanedid agreat deal of onthejob
18 training.

19 Q. Did he have some coworkers that he
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20 would talk about that trained him that he was

21 confident in or --

22 A. He never specifically would name names.
23 He always talked about the positions that they
24 were in that signed off on different things

25 that he had to have signed off on. There was
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1 men there that was pushing him, you know, to
2 do better to move up.
3 Q. So hewas satisfied with the training
4 he was getting on the job?
) A. Yes.
6 Q. Thank you. Did he ever discuss any
7 like safety concerns onboard the DEEPWATER
8 HORIZON?
9 A. No.
10 Q. During hisoff time. Not when he was
11 on therig, but with you when he was on his
12 off time?
13 A. He never expressed any concerns of

14 safety until thiswell. Until thiswell Shane

15 never expressed any concern.
16 Q. Had Shane been involved in any type of
17 near miss or any type of incident or injury

18 while he was on the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

19 A. Shanewasinvolved when therig started
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20 taking on water at thistime last year. Shane
21 was involved inthat. | didn't speak to him

22 for four days. He was --

23 Q. How was--
24 A. --uh--
25 Q. I'msorry. | didn't mean to interrupt
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1 you. You can go ahead.
2 A. Hewasactualy in the room that -- in
3 the compartment that was taking on water at

4 thetime. And they got them all off on work

5 boats safely.

6 Q. Did he have concerns after that with

7 the DEEPWATER HORIZON or --

8 A. No, never. Nothing any more than we
9 just talked life insurance and things like

10 that 'cause he knew his job was dangerous.

11 Q. Did he ever mention anything to you
12 about a safety stand down in 2009 onboard the
13 DEEPWATER HORIZON?

14 A. Hementioned it. Hejust said at the
15 time when he was out there the walls were too
16 thin and he could say too much. And when he
17 got home he really didn't want to talk about

18 it and that was all that was ever said.

19 Q. Hesaid that the walls were too thin.
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20 Does that indicate that he had concern about

21 saying things on the rig?

22 A. No. Hejust said that he didn't feel
23 like talking about it. That it had been a

24 long day.

25 Q. Okay. Alsoinyour testimony before
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1 Congress you had indicated that you would like

2 to see better enforcement of existing laws.

3 Did Shane ever mention anything to you about
4 government enforcement?

) A. No.

6 Q. Okay

7 A. | had noideaMMS existed until this.
8 Q. Isthere any additional information

9 that you can share with the Board that I'm not
10 familiar with? | mean we only had accessto
11 your testimony that you gave Congress. Is
12 there anything that you would like to share
13 with the Board that could probably prevent
14 something like this from happening again,
15 maam?

16 A. | would liketo stress that -- Shane
17 did -- the last time Shane was home he did
18 like this (indicating), he said "Baby, the

19 Earthis' -- he said "It's like blowing up a
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20 red balloon and taking a pin and just pushing
21 it and pushing it and pushing it asfar asit

22 could go and it just blowing." | mean from
23 day one he deemed this hole awell from hell.
24 He said the Earth just -- he said "Mother

25 nature just doesn't want to be drilled here."
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1 And | want to stress the fact that, you know,
2 thisindustry isvital to our country and for
3 our men to be out there drilling and their
4 lives being put under business agendas that's

5 what | want stressed. | don't think -- |
6 think we have enough safety rules. Shane was
7 satisfied with hisjob, loved hisjob. He

8 planned on being out there for the rest of his

9 life, but | don't think that we need to make

10 any more safety rules. | think the onesthere
11 need to be implemented harder for our men that
12 work out there to provide us with necessary

13 commodities.

14 MR. MATHEWS:

15 Thank you. | have no further
16 guestions at this time.

17 MR. MCCARROLL.:

18 | have no questions, thank you.

19 CAPT NGUY EN:
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20 Flag state?

21 MR. LINSIN:

22 No questions. Thank you, Captain.
23 CAPT NGUY EN:

24 Yes, sir. Dril-Quip?

25 MR. KAPLAN:
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1 No questions.
2 CAPT NGUYEN:
3 Yes, sir. Douglas Brown?
4 MR. GORDON:
5 No questions.
6 CAPT NGUYEN:
7 Curt Kuchta?
8 MR. SCHONEKAS:
9 No questions, Captain.
10 CAPT NGUY EN:
11 Jmmy Harrell?
12 MR. FANNING:
13 No guestions, thank you.
14 CAPT NGUY EN:
15 Thank you. Mike Williams?
16 MR. PENTON:
17 No questions, Captain.
18 CAPT NGUY EN:
19 Stephen Bertone?
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20 MR. LONDON:

21 No questions, Captain.

22 CAPT NGUY EN:

23 Thank you. BP?

24 MR. GODFREY:

25 Captain, thank you. No questions.

file:////d08ms-yeunosib3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (34 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

18
1 CAPT NGUYEN:
2 Thank you, sir. Transocean?
3 MR. KOHNKE:
4 No, we have no questions. Thank
) you.
6 CAPT NGUYEN:
7 Thank you, sir. Anadarko, MOEX
8 Offshore?
9 MS. KIRBY:
10 No guestions, thank you.
11 CAPT NGUY EN:
12 Okay. Cameron?
13 MR. JONES:
14 No questions, Captain.
15 CAPT NGUY EN:
16 Thank you. Halliburton?
17 MR. GODWIN:
18 No questions, Captain.
19 CAPT NGUY EN:
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20 Thank you. Weatherford?
21 MR. LEMOINE:

22 No questions, Captain.

23 CAPT NGUY EN:

24 M-I SWACO?

25 MR. EASON:
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1 No questions, thank you.
2 CAPT NGUYEN:
3 Ms. Roshto, are there any questions
4 that we didn't ask or any information,
5 additional information, that you would
6 like to provide?
7 THE WITNESS:
8 | just would like to thank y'all
9 for giving me this opportunity to speak
10 on behalf of Shane and our son Wayne.
11 It's been along road. We're getting
12 through, but |'ve been watching the
13 progress, you know, | just want to
14 thank you very much.
15 CAPT NGUY EN:
16 Y es, maam. Thank you very much
17 for being here. You are dismissed.
18 THE WITNESS.
19 Thank you.
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20 CAPT NGUY EN:

21 The Board will now call on Mr. John
22 Guide with BP.

23 MR. GODFREY:

24 They're getting Mr. Guide now.

25 CAPT NGUY EN:

file:////d08ms-yeunosib3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (38 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

20
1 Yes, sir. Thank you, Mr. Godfrey.
2 Mr. Guide, good morning, Sir.
3 THE WITNESS:
4 Good morning.
5 ok x X k%
6 ALEXANDER JOHN GUIDE,
7 after being first duly sworn in the cause,
8 testified as follows:
9 EXAMINATION
10 BY MR. MATHEWS:
11 Q. Mr. Guide, for the record could you
12 please state your full name and spell your
13 last?
14 A. Alexander John Guide, G-U-I-D-E.
15 Q. Mr. Guide, just to give you around
16 robin of what's going to occur today: I'm
17 going to do my round of questions and welll

18 probably take a short break and to give you

19 time because the last few hearings multiple
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20 people have been going about two or three
21 hours just to allow you some time to have a

22 break, okay?

23 A. Okay, thank you.
24 Q. By whom are you employed, sir?
25 A. BP.
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1 Q. Andwhat position do you hold with BP,
2 Sir?
3 A. Wells Team Leader.
4 Q. And how long have you held that
5 position?
6 A. Sevenyears.
7 Q. And, prior to being the wells team
8 leader, what did you do?
9 A. | have held positions as adrilling
10 engineer, completion engineer, production
11 engineer, intervention engineer. Also l've
12 supervised drilling engineering, completion
13 engineering, production engineering,
14 intervention groups. | came over to BPin

15 2000 with the acquisition of Vastar. While at
16 BPin theseten years | wasthe lead drilling

17 engineer on the Horn Mountain Development in
18 Mississippi Canyon. | wasthedrilling

19 superintendent for both the Mad Dog and
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20 Holstein projects in Southern Green Canyon.

21 In October of 2007 | came over to be the wells

22 team leader for the DEEPWATER HORIZON. In
23 that time drilled, exploration, appraisal and

24 production wells as far west as Keathley

25 Canyon down to Southern Green Canyon and over
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to Mississippi Canyon.

Q. Okay. Approximately how many wells
have you been associated with as the well team
leader, rough estimate, sir?

A. 25.

Q. Andwereall of those exploratory?

A. No,dir.

Q. How many of them were roughly
exploratory?

A. Six -- six or seven exploratory.

Q. Just so | can have an understanding of
what you do in your current position, can you
confirm do you review APDS?

A. No.

Q. No, okay. Do you review morning
reports?

A. Yes.

Q. Doyoureview rig audits?

A. Yes.
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20 Q. Do you manage proposed changes?
21 A. Yes
22 Q. Do you participate in daily meetings

23 with therig?
24 A. Yes

25 Q. Okay. And what are those meetings,
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1 sir? Arethose once aday meetings, twice a
2 day?
3 A. It'susudly just once aday unless
4 there'sanissue. We have a 7:30 morning
5 meeting, that's a conference call with the
6 rig. It's-- on the Houston side or the
7 office side you would have the drilling
8 engineers, the subsurface folks, which would

9 be the geologists, the geophysicists, pore

10 pressure experts. Y ou would have regulatory
11 people. And on the other sideisthe, of

12 course, the well site leader, usually the OIM,
13 Captain, senior tool pusher, the other

14 specialists that are on therig at the time.

15 The meeting usually didn't last long. We

16 aways would start with safety and discuss any
17 issues there. And then go over the operation
18 that happened the day before and then address

19 any issues that were upcoming. And usually
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20 any issues would be taken offline because we
21 didn't like to keep the people who were doing
22 the work on therig, you know, tiedupina
23 meeting all day. We wanted them to do their
24 job.

25 Q. Andwho was actually leading those
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1 meetings?
2 A. Usually the engineer lead the meetings.
3 Q. Mr. Hafle or Mr. Morel? Which engineer
4 are you referring to?
5 A. Mr. Hafleor Mr. Morel. If they
6 weren't there for some reason another guy,

7 Brett Cocales, would lead it and if they

8 wanted to then | would lead it. But it was

9 usually one of the engineers.

10 Q. Do you have any well control
11 certification, sir?

12 A. Yes.

13 Q. Andwhen wasyour last well
14 certification?

15 A. Two years ago.

16 Q. Andwho was that with, sir?
17 A. Wild Well Control.

18 Q. Do you have any professional licenses?
19 A. No.
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20 Q. At any time during the review of the
21 morning reports on the Macondo well did you
22 identify any problems with that well?

23 A. Canyou be more specific?

24 Q. Lossreturns?

25 A. Yes, we had loss returns.
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Q. How often?

A. Wehad lossreturnsin three
situations.

Q. Okay. Was there any issues with stuck
pipe at any time?

A. There was one instance where we did
stick -- we did stick the pipe.

Q. And do you remember what depth or where
that was around roughly?

A. Yeah, around 13,000 feet.

Q. Werethere any issues with the
cementing job performed on the production
casing or any concerns?

A. On the production casing?

Q. Yes, dir. 7inch production casing?

A. No. The-- based on the results that |
saw the production casing cement job went
well.

Q. Okay. Were you aware of any of the
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20 drilling program changes associated with the

21 Macondo well in the last week of the well?

22 A. Yes gir.

23 Q. Wereyou aware of any BOP stack issues
24 that might have been noted in the morning

25 reports?
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A. Yes, therewas--

Q. | havethemin front of you if you want
to -- just to refresh your memory. If that's
what you recall. | believeit's highlighted
in orange.

CAPT NGUYEN:

What dateisit?
MR. MATHEWS:

February 24th | think isthe first

date going through March 13th for being

the second date.
THE WITNESS.

Yes, sir. | remember this.

BY MR. MATHEWS:

Q. Okay. Canyou please elaborate? I'm
not really clear as to what was not
functioning.

A. During the -- the morning call the well

site leaders brought -- brought up that there
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20 was a slight leak on one of the shuttle valves
21 that were associated with the test ram. Said
22 that the stack was fully functional. But they
23 had to put it in block position because it was
24 adlight, dlight leak. That wasreally the --

25 Q. Were both the pods fully functional ?
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1 A. Yes, dir.
2 Q. Do you know anything about the spare
3 pod on that rig, Sir?
4 A. No,gsir.
5 Q. Doyouknow if it wasfully
6 operational?
7 A. I'msorry. Could you -- "Spare pod" as
8 in--
9 Q. Onthe DEEPWATER HORIZON.
10 A. Canyou sort of elaborate upon that?
11 Q. There'saspare pod to back up the blue

12 and the yellow pod onboard the DEEPWATER

13 HORIZON.

14 A. Yeah. | didn't know the -- about the

15 functionality of that.

16 Q. Didyou read the DEEPWATER HORIZON
17 audit performed by BP and by MODU Spec in

18 September of 2009 and in April of 20107?

19 A. | recall theonein September. | do
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20 not recall the onein April.

21 Q. Okay. You might not have gotten it
22 because it was only completed on April 14th.
23 Y ou may not have received it yet. But do you
24 recall anything in the September 2009 report

25 about the spare pod on the DEEPWATER HORIZON?
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A. No,dr. | don't recall.

Q. Atanytimedidyou participatein a
meeting on or around in early April concerning
the empowerment of well site leaders on rigs
-- ontherig?

A. | don't--1 don't believe so.

Q. | havean e-mail in front of you, if
you want to flip to it, it should be in order.
There should be two morning reports and |

believe an e-mail and it should be Bates

number

BP-HZN-MBI-00117574, is that what you havein
front of you, sir? An e-mail from Tony

Emerson?

A. Oh, okay. I'msorry. | waslooking at

Q. No problem. It'san e-mail from Tony
Emmerson

A. Yeah
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20 Q. --onApril 1st?

21 A. Yes.

22 Q. Andyou wereon that to line, correct,

23 sir?

24 A. Yes.

25 Q. And then you see on the bottom the main
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1 theme "We have been hearing that we need to

2 empower the rig more to do their job and let

3 experience on therig do their job." What was
4 that as aresult of?

5 A. Just going to make surethat | --

6 because we have --

7 Q. No problem. Takeyour time, sir.

8 A. -- different meetings. One of our --

9 we had a safety agenda that we followed and
10 one of the pieces of the safety agendawas a
11 monthly conference call with the wells team
12 leaders, some of the engineers, the managers
13 and all the well site leaders that were on the
14 rig. And we took turns, the wells team
15 leaders of picking topics to discuss and see
16 If anything had anything -- anybody had
17 anything on their mind. And thiswasjust a
18 theme that was going to be a topic to discuss

19 with the guys.
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20 Q. But wasthat theme aresult of a

21 concern that BP had with the empowerment of
22 their well site leaders?

23 A. No, not that I'm aware of.

24 Q. | hateto jump around, but earlier we

25 were talking about the pod issue on the daily
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1 report. At any time did you or anybody from

2 BP notify the MM S?

3 A. No,gsir.

4 Q. Okay. I'm going to move onto casing
5 design. Wereyou involved -- what was your
6 role exactly in the well design of the Macondo
7 well, sir?

8 A. | did not have aengineering role --

9 Q. Alright.

10 A. --inthe Macondo well.

11 Q. Do you know the advantages of using a
12 liner hanger on the well as opposed along

13 string?

14 A. In-- could you be more specific?

15 Q. Barriers.

16 A. Once again more specific.

17 Q. Which one alows for amore secure
18 barrier to prevent the flow of hydrocarbons to
19 the surface?
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20 A. ltrealy depends on the actual

21 configuration. If aliner hanger isrun by

22 itself just with the liner thenitisno

23 different. Theliner hanger isasingle

24 barrier.

25 Q. But would the 9 and 7/8thsliner allow
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1 for an additional cemented annular?
2 A. 9and 7/8thsliner, sir? Canyou be
3 more specific?
4 Q. Would the -- if you ran a9 and 7/8ths
5 liner as opposed to running along string

6 wouldn't that allow for the opportunity to

7 have additional annular of cemented barrier?

8 A. If you just ran theliner by itself it

9 would not give you another barrier.

10 Q. But with the tieback though, sir?

11 A. Rignht. It would be an additional

12 barrier if you ran atieback.

13 Q. Do you know the difference economically
14 between the two casing strings of a5 inch and
15 a7 inch production casing?

16 A. 5inchand 7 inch, no. | don't.

17 Q. DoesBP ever consider the design of the

18 wellslooking at the flow that the -- the path

19 of the potential reservoir in any decision in
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20 the casing design?

21 A. Yes, sir. They do. | am not

22 personally involved in any of that.

23 Q. Do you know what role economics play in
24 the design though?

25 A. No, | don't. Because| don't do any of

file:////d08ms-yeunosib3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (62 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

32
1 the runs or any of the designs.
2 Q. Okay. Areyou familiar with BP's
3 golden rules?
4 A. Yes, dir.
5 Q. Okay. | havethat. | think that was
6 the next attachment that | have in front of

7 you. | pulled this off of your website. Is

8 that what you're looking at, sir? "Management

9 of change'?
10 A. Yes, sir.
11 Q. Ismanagement of change one of the

12 golden rules of BP?

13 A. Yes, sir.

14 Q. Okay. Wereyoinvolved inthe

15 management of change process for the numerous
16 casing designs, sir? The changes on the last

17 week of the Macondo well?
18 A. Yes, | reviewed that MOC.

19 Q. Okay. But during your review was there
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20 anything in the production casing design or

21 philosophy that you had concerns about?

22 A. No.

23 Q. Did anyone on the reviewing team have
24 any concerns?

25 A. | --theonly concernthat | was ever
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1 made aware of was the risk of losing
2 circulation during the actual cement job.
3 Q. Do you recal how many managements of

4 change were submitted between April 7th and

5 April 19th on thiswell, sir?

6 A. | only reviewed one. | really don't

7 know how many were submitted.

8 Q. Okay. Were you aware that there was
9 one that was -- | don't know which ones you

10 actually participated in off the top of my
11 head, but did you participate in one where
12 they actually changed the TD, the true depth,

13 of thewell?

14 A. | don't recall.

15 Q. Alright. Canyou fliptothe-- 1

16 think the next document that | haveisa
17 management of change, is that correct, sir?

18 Which was initiated on April 7th, 2010 in the

19 top right corner by Mark Hafle.
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20 A. Yes, sir.
21 Q. Okay. And that's Bates number

22 BP-HZN-MBI001432557?

23 A. Yes, sir.
24 Q. Okay. Itlooks like thisonewas
25 initiated on April 7th, isthat correct?
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1 A. Yes, dir. That's correct.

2 Q. Okay. Andthen it was desired

3 completion date of April 8th, isthat correct?

4 That would be on the far left hand side of the

5 page on the upper side.

6 A. Yes, dir.

7 Q. Andit says"Proceed with MOC", I'm

8 trying to get an understanding of what I'm

9 looking at here just to get aquick tutorial

10 of the management of change program that you

11 have there. And it says"Proceed with MOC",

12 so | guess this was granted -- someone

13 reviewed thisand said 'We haveto do a

14 management of change on this, isthat

15 correct?

16 A. Yeah, that is correct.

17 Q. Okay. And thiswas to change the total

18 depth for the Macondo well and there's three

19 people indicated on the right John Guide,
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20 yourself, Greg Walz and Brian Richie that

21 agreed with this management of change?

22 A. Yes, that iscorrect, Sir.

23 Q. Okay. Andthen | looked on the level-1
24 approvals. What's the difference between a

25 level-1 approval and the level-1 review -- on
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1 the second page, I'm sorry.
2 A. Oh.
3 Q. Because there's three gentlemen there,

4 that's Jay Dorseth, Mr. David Sims and

5 Jonathan Sprague.

6 A. Yes, dir.

7 Q. What'sthe difference between areview

8 and an approval?

9 A. Theway the management of change system
10 IS set up isthere's a check and balance

11 system.

12 Q. Uh-huh (affirmative reply).

13 A. $oyou have reviewers and then you have
14 approvers. So, inthis particular case -- |

15 apologize that | forgot about this --

16 Q. No, no problem. | know it wasalong
17 time ago.

18 A. Butwejust review it to seeif we

19 concur, you know, with the -- what the actual
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20 change is and then these individuals here

21 actually are the folks who have to approve the
22 actual change.

23 Q. Okay. And on the third page, can you
24 refer to that real quick, sir? It says

25 "Management of change is complete”, correct?
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1 And it's checked off and there's a date by Mr.
2 Eric Muler on 4/9/2010, is that correct, sir?

3 A. That iscorrect.

4 Q. And, once amanagement of changeis
5 approved and completed, thisiswhereit's

6 designated that it's been approved and

7 completed?

8 A. Yes, dir.

9 Q. Okay, thank you. I'm just trying to

10 get an understanding of what I'm looking at.
11 Okay. I'm going to move on now to the 9 and
12 7/8ths by 7 inch production casing. The next
13 two documents are both management of change
14 for that specific casing string. You can

15 probably take the first one out. 1'm going to

16 have afew questions about that one. Do you

17 know why there was two submittals within one
18 day of each other for the same management of
19 change?
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20 A. | donot know, sir.
21 Q. Okay. Do you know if that management

22 of change was approved?

23 A. | never saw this management of change
24 before.
25 Q. Okay. Thisisthe one that's dated
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1 4/14, correct, sSir? At the top right?

2 A. Correct.

3 Q. Anditwasinitiated by Mr. Mark Hafle
4 and he wanted the desired completion date by

5 4/15, isthat correct?

6 A. Yes.

7 Q. Okay. Canyou read thefirst line

8 under the "Justification" please?

9 A. It'sreally small font.

10 Q. Okay. Would you mindif | read it and
11 you can confirm it?

12 A. It says--

13 Q. "The current cement model suggests that
14 we should be able to achieve a successful

15 primary cement job on the long string."

16 A. Yes gir.

17 Q. Do you know which model or what you

18 were looking at to suggest that?

19 A. Onceagain| didn't seethis particular
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20 MOC before.

21 Q. Okay. Let mego to the next onejust
22 to seeif it's the same management of change
23 -- welll stick to the third one. But thisone

24 wasn't approved, correct? You can flip to the

25 last page real quick --
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1 A. Yeah.
2 Q. That'sthethird one that you havein
3 your hand, sir?
4 A. No. I'mgoing back to the second
5 one --
6 Q. Okay.
7 A. --that wasn't approved.
8 Q. Okay, it wasn't approved. Alright,

9 thank you. And thisisthethird one, this

10 one was initiated on the 15th.

11 A. Yes gir.

12 Q. Theday after the original one that Mr.
13 Hafle initiated and this one was requested to
14 have a response back on the same day, correct,

15 April 15th?

16 A. Yes, sir.

17 Q. Okay. And areyou onthereasalevel-
18 1 reviewer?

19 A. Yes, sir.
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20 Q. Okay. Thissays"The current cement

21 model suggests that we should be able to

22 achieve a successful primary cement job on the
23 long string.” What model did you look at to
24 indicate that justification?

25 A. There were several attachmentsto this.
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1 Q. Yes
2 A. And one of them wasamodel. |

3 remember looking at the ECD chart at the back

4 of the model. And | also remember looking at
5 -- | believe there was a decision tree.

6 That'sit.

7 Q. Areyou familiar with nitrified cement

8 utilization in the Gulf of Mexico on BP wells?
9 A. Yes, gir.

10 Q. Hady'dl ever used nitrified cement on
11 a production casing before?

12 A. Yes, sir.

13 Q. Wasthat involved in the model that you
14 were looking at? Did it involve nitrified

15 cement?

16 A. On?

17 Q. For that management of change document,
18 Sir?

19 A. Yes, sir.
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20 Q. Okay. Onething | wanted to go back on
21 on the second one. | just wanted to make a

22 note real quick. It'sthe same -- pretty much

23 the same management of change document. They
24 just -- it just looks like they changed the

25 reviewers. Do you know Mr. David Sims?
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1 A. Yes, gr. | know Mr. Sims.
2 Q. Okay. Onthelevel-1review Mr. Sims

3 disagreed with the disposition, is that

4 correct?
5 A. Yes, dr. That'swhat's on here.
6 Q. Okay. Do you know why Mr. Sims might

7 have disapproved of this?

8 A. No,dr. | don't.

9 Q. Okay. You never had any communication
10 with him during the process of the one you
11 were reviewing with Mr. Sims?

12 A. | never reviewed this one with Mr.
13 Sims.

14 Q. Okay.

15 MR. STETLER:

16 And by "Thisone" you mean the
17 second one?

18 THE WITNESS.

19 Yes, Sr.
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20 BY MR. MATHEWS:

21 Q. Yes, dr.

22 A. Yeah, the second one. Y eah.

23 Q. Alright. The onethat you participated
24 in--

25 CAPT NGUY EN:
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1 Excuse me, Counsal, please speak
2 into the microphone so that the
3 reporter can get you. Thank you, sir.
4 Yes, Sir.
) MR. STETLER:
6 I'm Dave Stetler, S--T--E--T--L--E-
7 R.
8 BY MR. MATHEWS.
9 Q. Okay. On the management of change

10 process that you participated in, can you read
11 the second highlighted justification for me?
12 Andif you can'tread it I'll read it for you.

13 A. | believeit says-- no, you are going

14 to haveto read it for me.

15 Q. Okay. "Thelong string provides the
16 best economics case and well integrity case
17 for future completion operations." Theline

18 that | wastalking about is"Theliner, if

19 required, is also an acceptable option, but it
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20 will add an additional $7,000,000 to

21 $10,000,000 to completion costs." Isthat

22 accurate?
23 MR. STETLER:
24 Welll take your word for it.

25 BY MR. MATHEWS:
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1 Q. Okay.
2 A. I'msorry, it'srealy, realy small.
3 Q. Sorry about that. My question is: Does
4 completion cost outweigh risk?
) A. No.
6 Q. Then why would the justification be put
7 inlike that?
8 A. | can't answer that exactly, but | do
9 know in this particular case the long string
10 was the preferred method because it gives you

11 better long term wellbore integrity.

12 Q. Okay.

13 A. That'sthe basis of what | believe the
14 MOC meant.

15 Q. Okay. Doyou know -- therewas aso a
16 mitigation in here about the cement job that

17 If you didn't receive full returnsit wasto

18 do a cement evaluation job, is that correct,

19 sir? | think that was also part of the flow
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20 chart that you had mentioned in your review.
21 A. Yes, sir. The engineers put together

22 decision trees on aregular basis and that was
23 included in thisMOC.

24 Q. Earlier you mentioned that someone had
25 mentioned to you that there was no -- you got
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1 full returns during the cement job.
2 A. Yes, gir.
3 Q. Andwho was that?
4 A. Itwason the morning call -- well, no.
5 I'm sorry. | actually received an e-mail

6 from Brian Morel in the middle of the night,
7 which | didn't look at in the middle of the
8 night, that said that we had full returns

9 during thejob. If | recal it was"We bumped

10 the plug on time and saw" -- | think it was 70
11 psi lift pressure.
12 Q. Lift pressure. Were you aware that

13 Schlumberger had services out there that BP
14 had contracted to do a contingency bond log?
15 A. Yes gir.

16 Q. Who made the decision to not go with
17 the contingency bond log? Wasthat Mr. Morel
18 upon his witnessing of the cement job and

19 getting full returns?
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20 A. Hewas part of the decision process.
21 It was agroup -- agroup process as outlined
22 in the -- the actual decision tree. On the

23 morning meeting, which was at 7:30, we
24 discussed a job, everyone involved with the

25 job on therig site was completely satisfied
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1 with the job. You had full returns running

2 the casing, full returns cementing the casing.

3 Saw lift pressure, bumped the plug, floats

4 were holding. Soreally al the indicators

5 you could possibly get. So it was outlined

6 ahead of time in the decision tree that we

7 would not run abond long if we saw these

8 indicators. So the decision was made to send

9 the Schlumberger people home.

10 Q. Okay, thanks. Now, going back to that
11 management of change document in front of you,
12 can you refer to the level-1 approvals? And

13 it's Mr. David Sims, yourself and Andrew
14 Frizelle, am | saying that correct, sir?
15 Frizelle?
16 A. Yeah, Frizelleis correct.
17 Q. Itindicatesthat you never actually
18 indicated whether you approved or disapproved

19 of the disposition, is that accurate?
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20 A. Itwasaclerical error.

21 Q. A clerical error, can you please

22 explain that to me, sir?

23 A. Itwasamistake madein filling the
24 form out.

25 Q. Uh-huh (affirmative reply).
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1 A. Becausel believe the processisthat |
2 can't be areviewer and an approver.
3 Q. Okay.
4 A. Anditwasaclerical error that was --
5 Q. Okay.
6 A. -- done by the person who was entering
7 the --
8 Q. Thank you. Do you know why Mr. Andrew

9 Frizelle approved this on April 20th, 20107
10 A. No, | do not.
11 Q. Do you know when the change was made?

12 Wasit prior to April 20th, 20107?

13 A. Yes dir. Itwas.
14 Q. Okay. Canyou refer to the last page
15 of the document? Was this management of

16 change approved within BP's internal process?

17 A. Itisnot checked on this document.
18 Q. Doesthat indicate it was not approved?
19 A. | know that verbally all the parties
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20 involved agreed to this management of change
21 and then the management of change is created

22 after. So | believe al the partiesinvolved

23 knew what we were going to do.
24 Q. Okay. Areyou familiar with the
25 management of change process within BP?

file:////d08ms-yeunosib3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (90 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

46
1 A. Yes, dir.
2 Q. Okay. Who -- obvioudy the initiator
3 was Mr. Mark Hafle. Who was the verifier?
4 A. Waell, we had -- we had -- we had three
5 reviewers.
6 Q. Okay. Andwho was the coordinator?
7 A. Oh, that was Mr. Muler.
8 Q. Muler. And who was the manager of the
9 affected facility?
10 A. |think that wasreally a-- thisisa
11 -- a-- well, I'm not quite sure.
12 Q. Areyou aware that the manager of the

13 affected facility has the final management

14 approval on the management of change?

15 A. Okay. Yes, gir.

16 Q. Would that be the well site leader?

17 A. Uh--

18 Q. Or would that be the wells team leader?
19 A. No, the well site leader ison the
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20 facility.

21 Q. Yes, dr.

22 A. Yes

23 Q. Sothat would have been Mr. Bob Kaluza

24 or Donald Vidrine?

25 A. 1think -- yeah, it would have been the
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1 well site leader who was out there.
2 Q. Doyou know if they approved of the
3 management of change?
4 A. They'renot onthelist, sir.
5 Q. Thank you. You are aware that they are
6 the ones that have to authorize the start up
7 of this management of change, according to the
8 management of change document that you havein
9 BP's HSE policy manual?
10 A. | know they haveto -- they haveto
11 actually perform the work, yes.
12 Q. Okay. And there's no indication in any
13 of those management of change that they were

14 aware of it or had approved of it?

15 A. Yeah-- no, not on this document, sir.
16 Q. Thank you. Back to the cement
17 evaluation tool or cement bond log, how often

18 did BP send out Schlumberger Servicesto do

19 cement evaluation jobs on deep water rigs?
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20 A. Weusualy did not run bond logs on --
21 on the wells that | was associated with, on

22 the HORIZON.

23 Q. Do you know when the cement job on the
24 production casing was completed roughly?
25 A. Yes, gir. It wasaround midnight early
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[ —

-- early stages of the morning on the 19th.
2 Q. Midnight the 19th, early stages of the

3 morning on the 20th?

4 A. Yes.

5 Q. Okay.

6 A. I'msorry, yes.

7 Q. Yesterday we had Mr. Sepulvado in here,

8 are you familiar with Mr. Sepulvado?

9 A. Yes, dgr. | am.

10 Q. Heindicated to the Board that to be on

11 amanifest to travel on the 20th that would

12 actually have to be approved on the 19th. If

13 you were to depart the rig that would have to

14 be handled by the dispatcher on the DEEPWATER
15 HORIZON and then signed off on by the well

16 site leader for the DEEPWATER HORIZON, is that
17 accurate, sir?

18 A. Yeah, they usually have the manifest

19 before -- I'm sorry, filled out the day
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20 before.

21 Q. For Schlumberger to be on the second
22 flight out on the 20th, which was only afew
23 hours after the cement job was created, for
24 them to be on the 20th would they have to be

25 approved on a 4/19 manifest?
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1 A. They could be.
2 Q. Sowasthe decision madeto sendin

3 Schlumberger completed before the cement job

4 was actually performed?

) A. No.

6 Q. Itwasn't, okay.

7 A. No.

8 Q. Doyou know if at any time in the past

9 that BP had actually got the services to the

10 rig and actually sent them back to shore

11 without running their services?
12 A. We have sent services out and not --
13 and not performed them on different companies.

14 Not just Schlumberger.

15 Q. Okay. Would you be surprised that in
16 the last 30 months out of about 74 deep water
17 operations that actually had Schlumberger

18 services show up to their rig to do cement

19 evaluation tools only three of them were sent

file:////[d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3 19-23Jul 10/7-22-10.txt (97 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/ Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

20 back to shore prior to doing their operation?

21 Would you be surprised by that statistic?

22 A. I'mnot aware of that statistic.

23 Q. Okay. Would you be surprised that BP
24 was the company that sent in two of the only
25 three?
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1 A. Onceagain, I'm not aware of that
2 statistic.
3 Q. Atany timewas Anadarko or MOEX
4 involved in any discussions concerning the

5 proposed changes of the well or the design of

6 the well?
7 A. | had no discussions with them.
8 Q. Wereyou were aware if there was any

9 AFE issues or budget issues on the well that

10 required to get additional money from MOEX or
11 Anadarko?

12 A. | wasnot awareof any. That'susualy
13 handled by other people, the AFES.

14 Q. Whoisthat handled by, sir?

15 A. It'susually handled by the subsurface

16 group and the land department.

17 Q. Onthe night of April 20th did you

18 receive any calls after the incident

19 concerning what had happened on the DEEPWATER
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20 HORIZON?

21 A. | didreceiveacall from Paul Johnson.
22 Q. Andwashein Houston, sir?
23 A. You know, | don't remember exactly

24 where he was located at thetime. But -- if

25 it was Houston or somewhere else, but | know
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1 he was onshore somewhere.

2 Q. Okay. Canyou refer to the next

3 document that | have? It'salog provided by

4 Transocean and it's Bates Number TRN-USCG_ MM S-
5 00038807, is that what you have in front of

6 that isalog, that appears to be alog?

7 A. Yes.

8 Q. At 22:26it indicatesthat there'sa

9 call to "BP Paul Johnson - John Guide". Is

10 that the call you're referring to, sir?

11 A. Yes gir.

12 Q. Okay. Andwhat was that call about?
13 A. Hesaid that the -- he said that the

14 rig was on fire and they were abandoning the
15 rg.

16 Q. Okay. Andthen at 2346 if you could

17 refer back to that time. "John Guide BP
18 informed gas got into the riser and blew out",

19 did you call and inform them of that or did
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20 Paul Johnson or somebody from Transocean

21 inform you of that?

22 A. 1 honestly don't recall.

23 Q. Okay. Didyou have any concerns about
24 the production casing cement job with the

25 severe gas flow potentia to -- for someone to
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1 make a comment like that or was there a

2 knowledge of the potential of the gas flow of

3 that cement job?

4 A. No, | was not aware of the severe gas

5 flow.

6 Q. Okay, thank you. Earlier you said that
7 you were involved inrig audits. What exactly
8 were your responsibilitiesin rig audits, sir?

9 A. TheBPrig audit group would come and

10 do different kinds of audits and, depending on

11 what exactly they found, would then give them

12 to Transocean and then we would try to work
13 with Transocean to resolve any issues. If
14 there were any major issues obviously we would

15 discuss them with them. The exception of that

16 would be the marine audit because it's more

17 specific and out of my -- out of my area.

18 Q. Uh-huh (affirmative reply).

19 A. And we would have the BP marine group
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20 follow with Transocean on the marine audit
21 side.
22 Q. Andwho runsthat marine group, Sir,

23 within BP?
24 A. You know, they just reorganized and I'm

25 really not sure exactly.
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1 Q. Understood, no problem. Had you
2 reviewed the BP follow up rig audit that was

3 performed in September of 2009 that we had

4 discussed earlier?

5 A. | reviewed, yes.

6 Q. | think I have the cover page of it.
7 It should be in front of you, aswell, sir.
8 |s that what you have?

9 A. Yes, dir.

10 Q. Isthat individual that | wasjust

11 asking about Neil Cramond?

12 A. Yes dr. Hewasat thetime. I'm

13 just not sureif he still is.

14 Q. Okay. But this person that would be
15 responsible for the marine authority hasthe
16 title of GOM Marine Authority within BP, is
17 that correct?

18 A. Yes, sir.

19 Q. Okay. Inthat audit, which your name
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20 is addressed to, as well, correct as Number-1

21 "John Guide"?

22 A. Yes gir.

23 Q. Okay. Therewasasafety stand downin

24 the latter part of 2009 onboard the DEEPWATER

25 HORIZON, isthat correct?
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1 A. We-- wedid have stand downs
2 occasionaly. | would probably have to be

3 reminded about that specific one though.
4 Q. Thereport indicated that there was 15
5 serious near hits onboard the DEEPWATER

6 HORIZON over the last year, does that bring

7 any recollection to you, Sir?

8 A. Near -- could you repeat that?

9 Q. 15 serious near hits.

10 A. | don't -- | don't remember that exact
11 terminology. | think we would usually call
12 them near misses or --

13 Q. Doyoumindif | approach and --

14 A. Yeah.

15 Q. Thisone doesn't have a Bates Number on
16 it. I'll get you the Bates Number. | don't
17 have it on that document. | don't have the

18 Bates Number on that document right herein

19 front of me, but it is entitled "DEEPWATER
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20 HORIZON follow up rig audit, marine assurance
21 audit and out of service period September

22 2009." | will get the Bates Number on that

23 and share that with everyone, but thisisthe

24 front page of the document. Okay. We have

25 the Bates Number now: BP-HZN-MB100136211. Do
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1 you see the paragraph that | was referring to,

2 sir, with the near hits?

3 A. Yes, dir.

4 Q. Canyou please read that to me?

5 A. Do you want the whole paragraph?
6 Q. Just the paragraph that's indicating

7 the safety stand down.

8 A. Okay. "Asof 15 September 2009 therig
9 has gone 2,390 days without a days away from
10 work case, which is an excellent achievement.
11 However 15 serious near hits were reported

12 over the last year and a safety stand down was
13 held prior to starting operations following

14 the out of service period."

15 Q. Okay. Why was there a safety stand

16 down and what was discussed during that safety
17 stand down to prevent future near hits or what
18 did BP do -- this document's addressed to you,

19 what did BP do internally to reduce the number
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20 of near hits? That would clarify my question.
21 A. Weroutinely had safety stand downs,
22 especially when it was easy to get al the

23 people on the rig together. Thiswas not a

24 service period. So there was some Coast Guard

25 Inspections that were being done and it would
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1 really be just adiscussion with al the

2 employees to -- you know, about the key areas
3 that would have been identified in the near
4 hits or we call them near misses. Our focus

5 was really on hand safety and dropped objects.

6 Q. | know that it indicated the term

7 "Safety stand down", but do you ever recall

8 ever shutting the rig down during operations
9 or bringing it in or preventing future

10 operations?

11 A. We had some marineissues | believe

12 that we had to stand by for a short period of

13 time.

14 Q. And I know you earlier indicated that
15 you were not part of the marine side of BP.
16 A. That's correct.

17 Q. But do you know how they actually

18 managed or assessed the recommendations that

19 they actually made in that document to ensure
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20 that they're done?

21 A. Yes, sir. Onthe marine side they have
22 individuals that actually go to the rig and

23 talk to with the onboard marine group and go
24 through and assess -- assess the progress of
25 the concerns. Some things, you know, take
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Y
1 time if there's a part that was ordered or
2 something like that.
3 Q. Okay. Do you know if Transocean was
4 behind on the scheduled maintenance on the
) DEEPWATER HORIZON?
6 A. There were some -- there were some
7 issues that were behind schedule.
8 Q. Okay. Andyou'reon thedrilling side,
9 correct?
10 A. Yes, sir.
11 Q. Didyou -- there was some drilling

12 equipment that was obviously mentioned in that
13 report. Were you aware of any of the problems
14 that they had in September 20097?

15 A. Thebiggest -- well there was severdl

16 pieces of equipment that are usually

17 problematic on arig like thisand it's

18 usually the PRSs, the pipe handling.

19 Q. Okay. Inthereport it indicated that
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20 there was multiple personnel changes that

21 occurred in the last two years onboard the

22 DEEPWATER HORIZON, isthat how -- isthat to
23 the best of your recollection, sir, in that

24 report?

25 A. Yes, there were some, but | don't
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1 recall many in the leadership positions.
2 Q. Okay. Back tothedrilling side. You
3 had mentioned the pipe handling system asa

4 chronic problem that they had.

5 A. Yeah.
6 Q. | hateto use the word "Chronic"
7 because that's my own word. But you said it

8 was -- they continuously had problems with
9 that, sir?

10 A. No, it'sjust the piece of equipment
11 that works almost continuously and it's -- it

12 was one piece that needed to be worked on, you

13 know, more than others.

14 Q. Okay. How about the iron roughneck?
15 A. Theiron roughneck also isused alot
16 and it was replaced actually in the new well

17 that was performed back in 20009.
18 Q. Okay. Were there any issues with the

19 top drive guard?
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20 A. Not that I'm aware of.

21 Q. Wasit not outfitted with a safety
22 ding?

23 A. | can't tell you exactly.

24 Q. Okay. 'Cause that report actually
25 indicated that there was an incident on the
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1 DEEPWATER HORIZON associated with the guard
2 being knocked off due to equipment clashing
3 and when y'all went back in September 2009 it

4 still had not been addressed.

5 A. | --1don't recal that.

6 Q. Okay. It said that the drawworks

7 maintenance was overdue, is that correct?

8 A. Onceagain, | don't recall that.

9 Q. Didit aso indicate that the BOP

10 components were well outside of their OEM and
11 API recommended recertification periods?

12 A. Now | do remember there was an -- they

13 recommended -- it was through API that the

14 bonnets -- | think it was the bonnets be

15 changed.

16 Q. Okay.

17 A. And that Transocean was aware of this
18 and was scheduling to change the bonnets in

19 2011 whenever the rig went into the shipyard.
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20 Q. Okay, thank you. The other issues |
21 have were marine and you probably weren't made
22 aware of those, so I'll skip over those until

23 we speak to the marine side.
24 A. Yes, sir.

25 Q. BP utilizes other Transocean rigs,
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1 correct, outside of the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

2 A. Yes, gir.
3 Q. Wasthis common, these deficiencies
4 that | noted before was this common throughout

5 the fleet or solely to the DEEPWATER HORIZON?
6 A. | --1realy can't answer for the

7 other -- other rigs. | know that they did

8 audits on the other rigs, but | don't remember

9 al of the -- any of the specifics.

10 Q. Do you receive the audits on the other

11 rgs?

12 A. No,dir.

13 Q. Youdon't, okay. Thank you. Areyou
14 familiar with the term " Competence assurance"?
15 A. Yes, sir.

16 Q. Okay. According to that same audit

17 there was not a competency assurance program

18 onboard the DEEPWATER HORIZON, is that

19 accurate?

file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3 19-23Jul 10/7-22-10.txt (119 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/ Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

20 A. I'd haveto go back and -- do you want
21 meto go find it in here, sir?
22 Q. Sure. If youwant | can come show it

23 to you, just so you don't have to flip through
24 the whole thing.

25 A. Right here?
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1 Q. And it goes onto the next page.
2 A. Okay, thanks.
3 Q. Pages-7 and 8. Isthat accurate, sir?
4 A. Yes. It'sinhere sir. Yes.
5 Q. Okay. Isthat something that was

6 specific to the DEEPWATER HORIZON like the
7 report indicated or --
8 A. Waéll, Transocean isresponsible for

9 supplying competent people, Sir.

10 Q. Okay. Areyou familiar with BP's

11 drilling and well operations practice?

12 A. Yes, sir.

13 Q. Do you know it's arequirement for them
14 to incorporate systems for training and

15 competency for the people that y'all employ?

16 A. Yes, sir.

17 Q. Wasthere a competency assurance

18 program onboard the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

19 A. According to thisreport, no, Sir.
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20 Q. Thank you. And | know you haven't seen
21 the MODU spec audit, from what | have gathered

22 earlier. So I'll skip over those. One of the

23 things that -- it was another rig condition
24 assessment report and the audit, if you will,
25 indicated some of the similar problems that
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1 were indicated in the report that's in front

2 of you. Earlier | asked you a question about

3 the BOP components being outside of it's OEM
4 and APl documents for having the required --
5 I'm sorry, the recommended major inspections.
6 In the BP audit there was a date that was

7 given to have that audit -- the major

8 inspection to Transocean to have that

9 completed in three months of September of
10 2009. Do you know when this one was -- this
11 MODU spec audit was completed in April that

12 had not been addressed yet?

13 A. No, dr. | didn't see that audit.

14 Q. Isit common that when you give a

15 recommendation to do something in three months
16 that it takes over seven monthsto do it? On

17 something as critical asthe BOPs?
18 A. Webring it to Transocean's attention,

19 sir, and sometimes they have to order parts
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20 and stuff like that.
21 Q. Does BP have the authority to shut down

22 the rig and say "Stop drilling and get this

23 component inspected”?
24 A. Yes, sir.
25 Q. Areyou familiar with the terms A-
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1 chair, B-chair and C-chair?
2 A. Yes dgr. | am.
3 Q. Werethere any problems with the A-

4 chair onboard the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

5 A. Yes sir. Therewas. It would -- the
6 term "Crash" every now and then. And we
7 finally got Transocean to come around and

8 replace the hard drivesin | believe dl the
9 chairs. | could be mistaken there, but | know

10 definitely the A-chair and then after that |

11 was never informed of any other issues.

12 Q. How long had that A-chair issue been
13 going on do you know?

14 A. | realy don't know the exact time

15 frame.

16 Q. Areyou awareif the A-chair actually
17 went down during awell control incident?
18 A. No, dir. I'm not aware of that.

19 Q. Okay. Areyou familiar with BP's
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20 drilling and well operation policy that |

21 referenced earlier?

22 A. Yes gir.

23 Q. Okay. According to that document
24 there's -- and you might want to refer to it,
25 | haveit infront of you | believe. There's
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1 13 elements that make up -- it says "According
2 to this document BP's business units are
3 responsible for insuring that there are

4 management and control systems that satisfy 13

5 elements.” Isthat correct, sir? 13 --

6 A. Yes, dir.

7 Q. Okay. Arethree of those 13 risk

8 assessment, management and -- management risk
9 assessment and management, working with

10 contractors and others and management of

11 change?

12 A. Yes, sir.

13 Q. Okay. How did your business unit

14 ensure that those three items were addressed?
15 A. In--inwhat reference, sir?

16 Q. How did you ensure that these were

17 completed and carried out day to day?

18 A. Risk assessments are usually performed

19 by the engineering team and they keep aledger
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20 of it to identify at the beginning of the well
21 and then continued -- continued throughout the

22 process of drilling the well.

23 Q. Uh-huh (affirmative reply).
24 A. Theworking with the contractors. We
25 have the contractorsin our office. All the

file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (128 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

65
1 major contractors have meetings with
2 Transocean on aregular basis, mainly to talk
3 about safety.
4 Q. Okay.
5 A. | think we had a-- you know, a good

6 relationship on trying to work with the

7 contractors as much as possible. Management
8 of change was -- was clear. Small changes
9 were performed by Ops Notes and major changes

10 were performed by MOC.

11 Q. Okay, thank you. And just for
12 everyone's -- just for what we're discussing
13 now there's no Bates Number on this. Thiswas

14 pulled directly from BP's website and it's

15 entitled "Drilling and well operations

16 documentation" and the title of it is"BP

17 drilling and well operations policy (BPA--D-
18 001)", isthat correct for what you havein

19 front of you, sir?
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20 A. Yes, sir.
21 Q. Okay. Canyou refer to the second

22 page, Sir?

23 A. (Witnesscomplies.) Yes, gir.
24 Q. Canyou refer to where it says "Work
25 place practices section-3.4.1"?

file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (130 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

66
1 A. Uh-huh (affirmative reply).
2 Q. Canyou read the first sentence of that
3 please?
4 A. "All risks shall be managed to alevel
5 which is as low as reasonably practical."
6 Q. Okay. Doyou recal any e-mail traffic

7 with aMr. Gregory Walz on or around Apiril

8 16th?
9 A. Yes, gir.
10 Q. Okay. | actually haveitrightin

11 front of you. Isthat the (indicating) the e-
12 mail that I'm discussing? Bates Number BP-
13 HZN-CEC022433.

14 A. Yes, sir.

15 Q. Okay. There'sacomment herethat |
16 wanted to ask you about and you may not be
17 abletoreadit. Thisisnotan MMS Marine
18 Board document. Thiswas actually from

19 Congress and the quality of it's not as clear.
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20 Canyouread it or --

21 MR. STETLER:

22 Areyou referring to an attachment?
23 MR. MATHEWS.

24 No, I'm referring to the e-mail

25 itself.
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1 THE WITNESS:
2 Oh, okay. Do you want me to pull
3 it out then, sir?
4 BY MR. MATHEWS.
5 Q. Yeah, no problem.
6 A. Okay. | havethe--
7 Q. Do you seethe e-mail from John Guide
8 to Gregory Walz?
9 A. Yes, gir.
10 Q. Inthemiddle of the page. Can you
11 read that for me please?
12 A. Itsays"l just found out the stop
13 collars are not part of the centralizers as

14 you stated. Also it will take ten hoursto

15 install them. We are adding 45 pieces that
16 can come off asalast minute addition. | do
17 not like this and, as David approved in my
18 absence, | did not question it. But now | am

19 very concerned about using them."
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20 Q. Okay. What was the concern about using
21 them?
22 A. Wehad asimilar -- I'm sorry, one of

23 the other rigsin our fleet it wasin the
24 Atlantis Field several days before this had

25 ran a string of casing or attempted to run a
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1 string of casing and they had issues. And
2 they had to pull the casing back out of the

3 hole. And, when they pulled the casing back

4 out of the hole, they left numerous

5 centralizersin the hole.

6 Q. Okay.

7 A. The centralizers that are sent out

8 usually and on this case the regular

9 centralizers that are in the plan are actually
10 centralizer subs that are made up onto the
11 casing. Because of the incident that we had
12 on the Atlantis Well | was, you know,

13 concerned about -- since we didn't know

14 exactly what happened, a reoccurring issue.
15 Q. Okay. So the concern of having ten
16 hours to install them was not the final

17 decision on why that was not run?

18 A. No,sdir.

19 Q. Wasthere areason why you indicated
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20 ten hours to install them?

21 A. Itjust wasareferenceto -- | didn't
22 think it was prudent to take ten hoursto

23 install the wrong pieces of equipment.

24 Q. Okay, thank you. Alsoin that e-mail

25 between you and Mr. Gregory Walz there was

file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (136 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

69

some indication of someone questioning or
honoring the model. Isthat the Halliburton
OptiCem model ?

A. Yes, dir.

Q. Andwhy would you be questioning the
model or anyone from BP question their model?
A. Therewere several reasons. Firstit's

amodel, it's asimulation.

Q. Uh-huh (affirmative reply).

A. From past experiences sometimesit's
right and sometimesit'swrong. It'sa
simulation. It's not, you know, the real
thing. And | also know in this particular
case, while | don't get involved in the
models, that's handled by the engineers. | do
know that they made reference to have to
tinker with it to try to get some of the --
try to get some of the results that were

reasonable. SO --
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20 Q. Okay. Do you think that BP did

21 everything they could to manage the risk as

22 low as possible?

23 A. Yes, sir.

24 Q. Okay. | want to refer to section-5.4
25 of that same document. It should be the very
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1 next page that | have for you.
2 MR. STETLER:
3 | don't think that we're literally
4 on the same page.
) THE WITNESS.
6 Oh, isthis back to the --
7 BY MR. MATHEWS.
8 Q. Yeah, we're jumping documents here.
9 Sorry about that.
10 A. Yeah, no problem. Uh-huh (affirmative
11 reply).
12 Q. Insection-5.4 of thewell and

13 operations policy does it state any
14 significant changesto awell program shall be
15 documented and approved viaaformal process

16 which includes those on the original approval

17 list?
18 A. Yes, sir.
19 Q. Did your business unit successfully

file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3 19-23Jul 10/7-22-10.txt (139 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/ Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

20 document and approve the casing changesin
21 thiswell?

22 A. Areyou talking about changing to the 9
23 and 7/8ths by 7 inch --

24 Q. Yes, gr.

25 A. Yes, gir.
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1 Q. Even though the management of change
2 process wasn't approved you still stand that

3 that --

4 A. All the partiesinvolved were aware of

5 the changes and agreed to the changes.

6 Q. Isthere any documentation that would
7 indicate that?

8 A. Unfortunately therewasa-- a--

9 what's the word? A clerical issue, but there

10 was definitely the understanding of al the
11 parties involved and they were more than
12 satisfied the changing to the 9 and 7/8ths by
13 7 inch long string was okay and the original
14 basis of design was a9 and 7/8ths long

15 string.

16 Q. Andwhenyou said "All the parties’
17 does that include MOEX and Anadarko?
18 A. | don't know that, sir.

19 Q. Okay. Who isyour business unit

file:////[d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3 19-23Jul 10/7-22-10.txt (141 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/ Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

20 leader?

21 A. James Dupree.

22 Q. Andishe out of Houston, sir?

23 A. Yes, sir.

24 Q. Okay. Canwe go to section-1.8 please?
25 It's out of order, but it's the next pagein
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1 that document that | have stapled for you.
2 And it should be the second paragraph on the

3 page, "The business unit leader".

4 A. Yes, gir.

5 Q. Canyou read that second paragraph

6 please?

7 A. "Thebusiness unit leader is

8 accountable to ensure that any deviation from

9 policy, established procedures and all non-

10 routine operations have undergone a formal
11 risk assessment and that appropriate measures
12 are taken to manage the risks prior to

13 performing the operation."”

14 Q. Did your business unit leader fulfill

15 that responsibility?

16 A. I'mnot sure how al that is

17 transferred up, sir. | -- | personally don't
18 really deal with the business unit leader.

19 That's the people above me and | assume that
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20 they're doing their jobs accordingly.

21 Q. Alright. And can we refer to section-
22 9.22, it's the next page of that document

23 talking about modifications, changes and

24 repairs.

25 A. 922, sir?
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1 Q. 9.22
2 A. Okay.
3 Q. Canyou read that one for me?
4 A. "Only original equipment

5 manufacturer's spares shall be used for BOP

6 replacement parts.”

7 Q. Werethere any spare or non-

8 manufactured equipment on the DEEPWATER

9 HORIZON BOP?

10 A. | don't know that, sir. That is
11 maintained by Transocean.
12 Q. Doyou know if there was an Oceaneering

13 A-tag conduit valve package replaced on the

14 BOP stack?

15 A. | donot know that, Sir.

16 Q. Doyou know if there was any

17 modifications to the lower stack ROV panel

18 reconfiguration with an Oceaneering component?

19 A. No, sir. | do not.
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20 Q. Doyou know if there was any plumbing
21 modifications made to the pods which would

22 affect it'sretrievability?

23 A. No, gir. | do not.

24 Q. Thank you. Were you involved with the

25 relief wellsin any way, sir?
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1 A. Just -- just at the very beginning.
2 Q. Were there any design changes with the
3 seal assembly or are you familiar with the
4 term "OD lock ring"?
5 A. I'mnot aware of any design changes.
6 Q. Okay. Soyouwouldn't know if BP ran

7 the seal assembly without an OD lock ring on

8 the relief well?

9 A. No, | don't know that, sir.

10 Q. Okay. Areyou familiar with the term
11 "Risk based decision", sir?

12 A. Yes.

13 Q. Okay. How do you evaluate risk within

14 BP? Can you walk through just ahigh level

15 synopsis of how you manage risk?

16 A. Uh--

17 Q. Because earlier you -- I'm not trying
18 to put words in your mouth, but earlier Mr.

19 Hafle had testified and he had mentioned
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20 something about arisk register. Isthat

21 something within -- a program within BP?
22 A. Yes gir.

23 Q. Okay. Canyou elaborate on what the
24 risk register is?

25 A. At the beginning of awell the

file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (148 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:34 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

75

1 engineers put together what is called arisk
2 register. Different wells have different
3 complications. They'redl different. And

4 they go through and identify like for instance

5 ISsthere a narrow pore pressure fracture

6 gradient window.

7 Q. Okay.

8 A. Isthere shallow hazards, those type --

9 those type of risks. And once they're

10 identified then they go into a plan which

11 would be called arisk mitigation plan where
12 they actually work on these particular risks.
13 To arigger that is necessary. And then

14 that's done before the well and then, as the

15 well isbeing drilled, maybe additional risks

16 become, you know -- you find other risks that
17 you didn't know you were going to find and
18 then you have to incorporate those.

19 Q. Okay. | havealist of risk based
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20 decisions and | think there's alist that, if

21 you can't read that, there should be alist

22 right in front of you. And thisisnot an MBI
23 number, thisis a document that was provided
24 to al Plls as an exhibit before the hearing.

25 Isthat what you have in front of you, sir?
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1 At the top it says "Risk based decisions'?

2 A. Yes, dir.

3 Q. Okay. Did BP make arisk based

4 decision on running the casing with only six

5 centralizers?

6 A. Yes, dir.

7 Q. Which option was safer: Running 21 or
8 67?

9 A. | don't think there was-- in my

10 personal opinion either was okay.

11 Q. Okay. Which was one was cheapest?
12 A. 1 don't think there's a huge economic
13 change in either one.

14 Q. Okay, understood. Did BP make arisk
15 based decision on not performing the cement

16 bond long with Schlumberger?

17 A. Yes, sir.
18 Q. Which option was safest: Running the
19 cement bond log or not running it?
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20 A. Therisk based decision was based on
21 how the cement job went and all the indicators
22 of the actual cement job indicated that it was
23 -- it was successful. So it met it'srisk

24 based decision.

25 Q. Which option is cheapest: Not running
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1 the cement bond log or running it?
2 A. It'scheaper not to runiit.
3 Q. Okay. Did BP make arisk based
4 decision on the well design between along
5 string versus a tieback?
6 A. Yes, dir.
7 Q. Which options were safest in terms of
8 barriers?
9 A. Thelong string -- I'm sorry, the

10 tieback does provide one additional barrier.

11 Q. Okay. And which option was cheapest?
12 A. Money was not afactor in that

13 decision.

14 Q. Even though in the management of change

15 document it referenced a $7,000,000 to

16 $10,000,000 savings?

17 A. ltreferencesit, but it was not a
18 factor in the decision.
19 Q. Did BP make arisk based decision on
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20 running the seal assembly without an OD lock

21 ring? Areyou familiar with what an OD lock

22 ring is? Not alockdown sleeve, the OD lock
23 ring?

24 A. Yes dgr. I'mfamiliar. No, | don't

25 recall ever running a-- a OD lock ring on any

file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (154 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:35 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

78
1 of the wells.
2 Q. Do you know why that was carried over
3 into deep water?
4 A. |redly dont. I'venever -- I've

5 never run one that had the OD, the OD lock

6 ring.

7 Q. Doyou know if it'sadecommission

8 Issue, if it's an additional trip?

9 A. | readly don't because I've never --

10 I've never used one.

11 Q. Okay. Did BP make arisk based

12 decision on modifying the stack of changing a
13 variable bore ram to atest ram?

14 A. | wasnotinvolved inthat. That was

15 before my -- my time on the HORIZON. SoI'm
16 not sure about the documentation, sir.

17 Q. Alright. Do you know which one -- are
18 you aware that that reduces the overal

19 redundancy of the stack?
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20 A. Oh,yes, sir. | do.

21 Q. Okay. Did BP make arisk based
22 decision on pumping a 450 barrel loss

23 circulation material across the BOP's choke
24 and kill lines?

25 A. | don't know if there was an actual
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1 risk assessment, but | know that whenever you
2 pump a spacer, when you have a spacer between

3 mud and seawater, that it is going to go past
4 the BOP stack at some time.

5 Q. Had you ever seen a450 barrel spacer
6 made up of LCM?

7 A. The spacer -- the answer to that is no,
8 but | need to clarify that this spacer that

9 was already premixed in the pits was not a --

10 aparticle based LCM npill.

11 Q. Okay. Did BP make arisk based

12 decision on the cement modeling of the

13 production casing?

14 A. Yes.

15 Q. Which option was safest: Going forward

16 with the proven model or questioning it?

17 A. Itwas--inmy opinion it wasnot a
18 proven model becauseit -- sometimesit was
19 right and sometimes it was wrong.
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20 Q. And how many timesin the past did

21 y'all actually go against the model on

22 cementing operations, specifically OptiCem?

23 A. They ran OptiCem on amost every string
24 and usually OptiCem said that we wouldn't

25 circulate, but we still cemented the well.
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1 Q. Did BP make arisk based decision on
2 circulating bottoms-up in the production
3 casing zone?
4 A. Yes.
5 Q. Which option is safest, circulating

6 bottoms-up or skipping that step?

7 A. Areyou referencing the condition trip,
8 gr, or --

9 Q. Yes

10 A. --ontheconditioning trip?

11 Q. Yes, dgr.

12 A. It'ssafer to circulate bottoms-up and

13 we did on the conditioning trip.
14 Q. Doesnot running it increaserig

15 efficiency and over all reduce the cost of the

16 well?

17 A. On the conditioning trip, Sir?
18 Q. Yes, dir. Onthe casing trip.
19 A. Oh, thecasing trip?
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20 Q. Yes, dgr.

21 A. Yeah. Therewasa-- that wasagood
22 discussion on not circulating bottoms-up on
23 that particular -- in that particular case,

24 yes.

25 Q. Did BP make arisk based decision in
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1 allowing the transfer of fluids from different
2 junctures across the rig, which made it

3 difficult for operations, the people
4 responsible for monitoring those fluids, to

5 adequately determine what was going on?

6 A. | wasnotontherig, Sir.

7 Q. Okay.

8 A. But--

9 Q. Wasit acommon practice of BP to

10 displace the riser, bypass the sand traps to
11 the pits and then go to offload to the DAMON

12 BANKSTON or any offshore vessel during the

13 same time?

14 A. | can'tjust answer that yes or no.

15 Q. Isit asafe practice?

16 A. Therigisset up that you can isolate
17 pits and therefore you can monitor certain
18 pits. Y ou can not bypass the flow meter and
19 go overboard. Y ou haveto go to -- through
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20 the flow meter and then into the sand traps
21 and then you've got to go overboard with it.
22 And, because you have the ability to isolate
23 the pits and you have two separate entities,
24 two separate crews. You have adrill crew

25 that is working on the well, that is their
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1 responsibility. So they're monitoring the

2 well. You have a different crew, the deck

3 crew, that will be transferring fluid from the
4 pitsto the boat. These pits are isolated.

5 So | believeit's -- it can be done safely.

6 Q. Okay. Andjust looking at overall all
7 these risk based decisions again, isit true

8 that decisions were made in large part by cost
9 savings on the well as opposed to the actual
10 safety of those employees working on the well?
11 A. Never.

12 Q. Socost savingsisnever just inthe

13 picture?

14 A. Never. When it comes to safety never.
15 Q. Also, when we were just talking about
16 the actual monitoring and the actual idea of

17 what's going on on therig, do you think in
18 any way that the activity that was going -- |

19 know you weren't out there, but do you think
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20 In any way that the VIP trip to the DEEPWATER
21 HORIZON the day of the incident, when they had
22 all the operations going on in the well

23 displacing the riser, trying to understand

24 what was going on with the negative test, do

25 you think there's any way that the VIP trip
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1 could have implicated anyone's interpretation
2 of what was going on real time on that well?
3 A. No.
4 MR. MATHEWS:
5 Thank you. | have no further
6 guestions and | appreciate your
7 answers, Sir.
8 THE WITNESS.
9 Thank you.
10 MR. MCCARROLL.:
11 | have no questions at thistime.
12 EXAMINATION
13 BY MR. DYKES:
14 Q. Back when we were discussing the casing
15 design you made the -- you answered one of the

16 questions regarding the long string having
17 better wellbore integrity. What exactly do
18 you mean by that?

19 A. Long string is a continuous string.
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20 Thereisnogapsinit. If youdo ariser --

21 I'm sorry, if you do aliner and atieback you
22 have a potential lead path in the PDR section
23 where you actually sting the tieback into --
24 into the liner.

25 Q. Okay. Do you know what the anticipated
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1 pay out time was going to be on this wellbore
2 once it was brought on production?
3 A. No, sir. | don't.
4 Q. Okay. Who -- you made the statement
5 earlier that you don't directly interact with
6 the land group or the subsea group within BP
7 in dealing with the Anadarko and the MOEX
8 partners. Do you know who within your group
9 interfaces with the outside partners?
10 A. If | can make aclarification there: It
11 wasn't subsea, it was subsurface.
12 Q. Subsurface, I'm sorry.
13 A. Yeah. And the subsurface people are

14 usually the ones that deal with the partners.
15 We don't deal with them. The drilling group

16 does not deal with them.

17 Q. So at no time does the subsurface and
18 the land group interact with your group to
19 gather information to share with the partners
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20 on the well?

21 A. Yes, sir. They do. We provide them

22 some information, what exactly is shared to

23 the partners | really don't know.

24 Q. Okay. But who inyour group interfaces

25 with the subsurface group within BP?

file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (168 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:35 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

85
1 A. Weall do inthe engineering part that
2 is. And the engineer would give the
3 subsurface people documentsto give to the
4 partners.
5 Q. Okay. Regarding the 425 or 450 barrel
6 lost circulation spacer that was used, you
7 indicated that the -- the pill, the LCM pill,
8 was not particle based, isthat correct?
9 A. That iscorrect.
10 Q. If you knew or if you had the
11 information that it was going to be a particle

12 based pill and being used as a spacer, would

13 that raise any concerns with you for it being
14 used as a spacer in this wellbore?
15 A. | don't--1don't believe that we

16 would use it and | also don't believe that M|

17 would have recommended to use it.
18 Q. Okay. | have no other questions.
19 CAPT NGUYEN:
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20 At thistimewell takea 15
21 minutes break we will reconvene at
22 9:45.

23 (Whereupon, a short break was taken off the
24 record.)

25 CAPT NGUYEN:
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1 Mr. Guide, you are reminded that
2 you are still under oath, sir.
3 THE WITNESS:
4 Yes, Sir.
) CAPT NGUYEN:
6 Mr. Dykes has some follow up
7 guestions for you.
8 EXAMINATION
9 BY MR. DYKES:
10 Q. Mr. Guide, | have one follow up

11 guestion: Regarding the circulating bottoms-up

12 on the casing run. When they landed the long

13 string of casing the decision was made not to
14 circulate complete bottoms-up. What was the
15 reasoning for that?

16 A. When we were actually drilling the well

17 we got to a depth of 18,260 feet, which was
18 not TD yet. And it appeared that the under

19 reamer was worn out and we circul ated bottoms-
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20 up a couple of times getting all of the

21 cuttings out. And what we routinely dois,

22 once we get the cuttings out, the ECD is lower
23 so we add alittle bit of mud weight to

24 replace that. So when the static mud weight

25 Is-- it'sequal. And, when we did that,
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1 everything was fine and all the sudden we just
2 lost complete returns. The biggest risk that
3 was associated with this cement job was losing

4 circulation. That was the number-1 risk. So,
5 based on the fact that we had lost circulation
6 just like that out of the clear blue, we

7 decided to go ahead and get circulation

8 established and then, because of the actual

9 volumes, we would actually have bottoms-up
10 above the wellhead once the cement was in

11 place. And then we'd be ableto circulate

12 that out and seeif there was any gas. So
13 that was our plan.

14 MR. DYKES:

15 Okay. Thank you.
16 EXAMINATION

17 BY CAPT NGUYEN:
18 Q. Mr. Guide, | have afew questions for

19 you. You indicated your last certificate for
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20 well control school was 2007, 20087

21 A. 2008, sir.

22 Q. Yes, sir. How many well control

23 schools do you go to? Wasthat just the one
24 timeor --

25 A. No, every two years a |east.
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1 Q. Okay. So how many can -- do you
2 remember how many total that you went to?
3 A. | don't remember exactly, but I've been
4 certified for along time.
5 Q. Yes, gr.
6 A. | just don't remember exactly how many,
7 gr.
8 Q. Okay.
9 MR. STETLER:
10 What's your best estimate?
11 THE WITNESS.
12 20, 15.
13 BY CAPT NGUYEN:
14 Q. Okay. Now you've been with BP since
15 2000, isthat right, sir?
16 A. Yes, sir.
17 Q. Soyou arevery familiar with BP's

18 safety management system?

19 A. Yes, gir.
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20 Q. Okay. Asthewell team leader for the

21 DEEPWATER HORIZON, how do you ensure that
22 safety was properly addressed in the well

23 design plan and construction operation?

24 A. I'msorry, sir. Could you please

25 repeat that?
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1 Q. Yes, gr. Asthewell team leader how
2 do you ensure safety was properly addressed in
3 the well design plan and construction

4 operation? How do you ensure that, safety?
5 A. Canl ask aclarifying -- are you

6 talking about the actual design of the well or
7 are you talking about at therig Site, sir?

8 Q. Interms of the design and the

9 construction and operation. Interms of your
10 responsibility asthe well team |eader.

11 A. Okay, sir. Thewell designisactually
12 done by the engineering group. Thenitis

13 passed onto the operations group, which is

14 what I'min. And then we -- we implement the
15 job. The actual safety on therigisrun by
16 Transocean. We follow their safety management

17 system. And they have proceduresin place for
18 actually doing the job, you know, the physical

19 part of running pipein the hole, pulling pipe
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20 out of the hole. We operate under

21 Transocean's safety management system.

22 Q. My understanding in the testimony that
23 we've received before and that is -- my

24 understanding is there's bridging documents

25 between Transocean and BP. So really you're
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1 not operating under Transocean safety
2 management system, isthat correct, sir?
3 A. No, sir. We operate under Transocean's
4 safety management system.
5 Q. Okay. If -- now the contractors of
6 Transocean work for BP, right?
7 A. Yes.
8 Q. And thethird party contractors work
9 for BP, right?
10 A. Yes.
11 Q. So how do you ensure that -- how do you
12 ensure that third party contractors comply to
13 Transocean's safety management system?
14 A. The people that work out there know

15 before they go and when they get there that
16 they are responsible to operate under

17 Transocean's safety management system.

18 Q. Can you describe what's Transocean's

19 safety management system on the DEEPWATER
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20 HORIZON?

21 A. Yes, dir. There'sseveral factorsto

22 it. There'saSTART Program, which issimilar
23 to STOP. It's-- different people call them

24 different things. Where you have observations

25 by the crew. Of course we look at all this
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datato seeif we see any trending in any

issues. Then we have aprompt card. A prompt
card is something you can keep in your pocket.
When you walk around and you're getting ready
to do ajob you can take this card out and you
have various list of things to go through to
remind you of maybe hazards and/or things that
you need to have in place. Then all jobs have
aJSEA, whichisajob safety analysisor it's
also called aTHINK Plan by Transocean. And
these are to be filled out by the individuals
who perform the work. If you are not part of
the THINK Plan then you have to stop and take
atime out if you want someone else to join

the THINK Plan and have to go through it
again. The major tasks are called Task

Specific THINK Plans where there's a much more
extensive analysis done, which includes a

safety risk assessment. And it hasto be
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20 signed off by all the partiesinvolved.

21 That's the basic fundamental safety management
22 system on the day by day basis.

23 Q. Okay. Soisityour -- arethere

24 safety conditions that have been identified

25 when an operation can be stopped?

file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (182 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:35 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

92

1 A. Yes, gir. Everyoneontherig hasthe
2 right to stop the job at any time.
3 Q. Having aright is one thing, but what

4 are the specific safety conditions that they

5 can exercise that right?

6 A. If they see something that they are not
7 comfortable with or they see an action

8 someone's doing something that they consider

9 unsafe then they have the right to stop.

10 Q. That's pretty genera guidelinesfor
11 very expensive and complex operation, isn't
12 it?

13 A. Thereare guidelines-- I'm sorry,

14 Transocean's guidelines are -- and BP's are
15 very -- are very specific. Anyone hasthe

16 right to stop the job. If they don't
17 understand what's going on they can stop it.
18 Q. Hasanybody ever stopped an operation

19 that they don't understand what's going on
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20 that you're aware of ?

21 A. Yes, sir. Andwe even keep track. We
22 get amorning report that's called "Time out

23 for safety" and they will have observations on
24 there for atime out -- atime out that was

25 called for safety.
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1 Q. During thedrilling of the Macondo well
2 was there any instances where people exercised

3 their right to stop an operation that you're

4 aware of?

5 A. Yes, there were.

6 Q. What were they?

7 A. They were mainly in lifting type

8 operations where somebody might not be in the

9 right place and they wanted to make sure that
10 he was -- he or she was in the right place

11 when something was being lifted prior to the

12 lift starting. Things of that nature.
13 Q. About what -- particularly of the
14 drilling operation and the construction

15 operation?

16 A. | don't recall really about the actual
17 wellbore construction operation, Sir.
18 Q. Yes, sir. Now isthere an on scene

19 safety officer?
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20 A. Thereisasafety representative from
21 Transocean.

22 Q. From Transocean?

23 A. Yes, sir.

24 Q. Andwho does that person work for?
25 A. Heworksfor Transocean.
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1 Q. They work for Transocean. And
2 Transocean works for BP?
3 A. Yes
4 Q. Sohaving a-- do you have a separate
5 contractor to servein that capacity or is
6 that just a Transocean person serving asthe
7 safety officer?
8 A. We had the Transocean person and every
9 couple of weeks we would send aBP rep out as
10 well. And usually what their role was wasto
11 do -- see how the operation was going and
12 concentrate on a specific assessment. Let's

13 say lifting and/or hand safety, things like

14 that when they were there.

15 Q. Yes, sir. But having somebody on there
16 24/7 and is a Transocean person isn't that set

17 up accomplished of interest in terms of the

18 fox guarding the hen house there that the

19 safety officer, since he works for BP, he
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20 would not intervene with stopping an

21 operation?

22 A. No. | think that -- he'sreally not a
23 safety officer. He's not like a policeman so

24 to speak. He -- he getsinvolved in the

25 operations to make sure that -- that the
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1 necessary risks are being identified and that

2 any safety issues are addressed. The culture

3 on therig is everyone wants to be safe.
4 Q. Widll, cultureis one thing, but
5 enforcement and ensuring that this, you know,

6 safety net aboard a vessal is another thing,
7 right? Now, who decided that the DEEPWATER

8 HORIZON was a suitable platform for this

9 particular job?

10 A. Itwasjust -- | guess-- | don't know
11 how to answer that. I'm sorry.

12 Q. Who vet -- who vet and approved the

13 deployment of the DEEPWATER HORIZON? Which
14 department in BP that vet the vessel?

15 A. That was done thought the upper

16 drilling management and more of the, you know,

17 upper level people.

18 Q. Andyou don't know who?

19 A. Who signed the contract, sir?
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20 Q. Who went through and did an audit on
21 the HORIZON to determine that it was suitable

22 for the operation?

23 A. | don't know that. That was donein
24 2000 and I'm not aware on who that was, Sir.
25 Q. Would it be Mr. Neil Cramond, the Gulf
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1 of Mexico Maritime Authority? Would it be his
2 group that vet and approved the deployment of

3 the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

4 A. I'mnot sureif they were the
5 individualsin place in 2000.
6 Q. Okay. Would it be that position, that

7 office, that makes the -- that do the vetting

8 and -- and approval?

9 A. The -- the new rigs that have come into
10 the fleet, the BP fleet, have -- have been

11 vetted by the rig audit and the marine group.
12 Q. Okay. Soit would be the marine

13 authority that determines the ability of the

14 vessel?

15 A. And therig audit for the actual

16 drilling machinery side.

17 Q. Yes, dir. | understand. Do you know

18 whether Anadarko or MOEX participatesin that

19 decision?
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20 A. | do not know.

21 Q. Interms of the BP September 2009
22 maritime assurance audit, who is responsible
23 to monitor whether those items, those

24 discrepancies, were corrected within BP?

25 A. The marine group would send out an
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1 individual and they would go through the

2 progress and then report back.

3 Q. Okay. Report back. Who determined
4 whether the progress made on those -- on
5 resolving those discrepancies was efficient

6 for the DEEPWATER HORIZON to continue

7 operation?

8 A. That was the actual marine group.

9 Q. So--

10 A. The peoplein the marine group.

11 Q. So,if Mr. Nell Cramond, who isthe

12 Gulf of Mexico Marine Authority, that would be
13 his group's decision whether the vessel was --

14 would continue suitability for operation, is

15 that correct?

16 A. Yes, dr. It would have been the

17 peoplein his group.

18 Q. Okay. Now I think part of that audit

19 point out there was some discrepancy with the
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20 BOP and this was in September 2009. | don't

21 have it in here specifically, but there was

22 some -- it was pointed out that there was some

23 problem with the BOP. Now this audit was done

24 In September 2009 and the DEEPWATER HORIZON

25 was not on the Macondo well, isthat correct?
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1 A. That'scorrect, Sir.
2 Q. And that particular discrepancy with
3 the BOP to my understanding was not corrected

4 by the time the DEEPWATER HORIZON was on
5 station and working. Who made -- why wasn't

6 it -- why wasn't BP required that the BOP

7 discrepancy corrected before deployment on the

8 Macondo well? Why and who made that decision?

9 A. Areyou referencing the recommended
10 practice for the bonnets? Isthat what we're
11 referencing?

12 MR. MATHEWS.

13 | believe he's referencing the AP

14 OEM recommendation, the major
15 inspection for APIRP53, which was

16 required every threeto five years and

17 it referenced | think the documents,

18 both of them, the one -- the September
19 2009 BP audit and the MODU spec audit
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20 indicated that both those -- the only

21 major inspection that we could identify
22 and aresponse from a subpoena that we
23 received that the only time that had

24 been done was in 2000. | think what
25 the Captain's trying to ask is why when
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1 you had a chance to go from one

2 location to another why didn't you,

3 when you pulled the stack up, perform

4 the major inspection.

) THE WITNESS.

6 Wedid. I'm sorry, Transocean
7 inspected the BOP stack thoroughly

8 every timeit was pulled. Infact it

9 would usually take anywhere from seven
10 to nine days to do the actual

11 inspection on the BOP stack. And it

12 was gone through from top to bottom. |
13 am not a BOP expert, but | do know that
14 we, asin BP, alotted them the time to
15 inspect and do any maintenance on the
16 BOP stack every timeit was on the
17 deck.
18 MR. MATHEWS.
19 Did it ever drydock the DEEPWATER
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20 HORIZON, do you know? Did it ever go
21 to the beach and have maintenance done

22 on it there, sir?

23 THE WITNESS.

24 Not that I'm aware of. Therewasa
25 U-WALL (phonetic) donein 2009. The
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1 vessel was scheduled to go into dry

2 dock in 2011, which was going to be an
3 extensive -- | believe it was going to

4 be a minimum of 60 days.

) MR. MATHEWS:

6 Okay. And | know you just said
7 that Transocean inspected the BOP stack
8 every time they pulled it before they

9 went to another location, is that what
10 you consider an APIRP53 major
11 Inspection?
12 THE WITNESS.
13 | can't answer that.
14 MR. MATHEWS.
15 Okay. Thank you, sir.
16 BY CAPT NGUYEN:
17 Q. | understand from your testimony that

18 the Marine Authority is responsible for

19 determining the qualification of the
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20 suitability of the vessel and the

21 qualification of the marine personnel, is that

22 correct?

23 A. They were the people from BP that were
24 involved with Transocean on any marine issue.
25 Q. Yes, dir. Vessal and personnel. Now
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1 who with BP and how do they determine the
2 gualifications of the drilling crew and third

3 party contractors and how was it determined?
4 A. Transocean was responsible for

5 supplying qualified people. So it was up to

6 Transocean to supply qualified people and it

7 was the same with our other third party

8 contractors, which would be Halliburton and M-
9 |, etcetera. Whenever we did get a new person
10 from athird party contractor we would review
11 the resumes, we would talk to the people, talk
12 to the management of the company, the service
13 company, before the people went oui.

14 Q. Okay. Sothey areresponsible with BP,

15 to confirm that they are actually qualified?

16 A. Thethird party.

17 Q. Thethird party?

18 A. Yes.

19 Q. Not the Transocean personnel ?
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20 A. We saw what their training matrix was
21 and what training they had, but it was up to
22 Transocean to supply qualified people.

23 Q. Yes, sir. Now, yesterday | think

24 there's the April 18 Halliburton casing design

25 report. Can we put that up? Now, my
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1 understanding is the relationship between the

2 well site leader and the well -- he receives

3 direction from you as the well team leader, is
4 that correct?

5 A. Yes, dir.

6 Q. Do you seethisreport from Halliburton

7 that was produced on | guess April 18th where,
8 if you notice on the bottom of the exhibit

9 there, it's about the gas flow problem. Do

10 you see that?

11 A. | did not seethat on the 18th. | did

12 see it after the incident.

13 Q. Okay. Would it be something that --

14 this report right here would be something that

15 you would review in terms of your daily

16 Interaction, involvement with this operation?
17 A. Thisparticular report is-- is part of
18 the smulation --

19 Q. Yes, dr.
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20 A. --run. There's usually with numerous
21 other attachments. The well site leader and |
22 would discuss the actual cementing procedure
23 itself, which is a completely different

24 attachment, which would talk about the

25 composition of the cement, the pump time, the
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1 compressive strengths, etcetera. Thisisjust
2 part of the simulation, which we did not
3 discuss simulations.
4 Q. Okay. Mr. Sepulvado was saying that

5 yesterday -- Tuesday during his testimony he
6 testified that he departed that MODU on April

7 16th so that he did not see this particular

8 information. Do you know if Mr. Kaluza or Mr.
9 Vidrine was aware of this piece of

10 information?

11 A. I'mnot aware if they were.

12 Q. Soitwas never brought up in your

13 discussion with Mr. Vidrine or Mr. Kaluza

14 prior to the casualty?

15 A. No,gdir.

16 Q. Okay. Now, Mr. Mathews showed you
17 three different | guess MOC, management of
18 change, | believe. Onewason April 14th, one

19 was on April 15th and | believe the other one
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20 was on April 7th. All three documents. Now all
21 the individuals listed on these three

22 documents are they al BP personnel? In the

23 level-1 review, the level-1 approval, all the
24 names there. Can you look at the names and
25 identify any non-BP now?
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1 A. Okay.
2 MR. STETLER:
3 Captain, would you like him to take
4 them one by one and then --
) CAPT NGUYEN:
6 Yes, sir. Okay.
7 MR. STETLER:
8 Just take them one by one --
9 CAPT NGUYEN:
10 Sure.
11 MR. STETLER:
12 -- identify --
13 BY CAPT NGUYEN:
14 Q. Takealook at Exhibit-BP-HZN-
15 MBI100143255.
16 A. Yes, al the-- al thelevel-1 are BP
17 employees.
18 Q. Okay. From Mr. Hafle, who isthe
19 originator, and the reviewers and the
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20 approversthey are all BP personnel?

21 A. Yes, sir. They're BP.

22 Q. Yes, sir. How about document

23 BP-HZN-MBI00143259?

24 A. Yes, sir. These are BP employees.

25 Q. Okay. Document BP-HZN-MBI100143292.
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1 A. Yes, Captain. These are BP employees.
2 Q. Yes, dir. So, based on your testimony,
3 while third party contractors and partners

4 such asin this case Anadarko and MOEX
5 Offshore provide input into the process, at
6 the end of the day it's BP that reviewsthe

7 change and approve the change, is that

8 correct, based on what | seein front of me?
9 A. Yes, gir.
10 Q. Okay. Now for document BP-HZN-

11 MBI100143259 the date is April 14th. On the
12 second page | see Mr. Patrick O'Bryan and |
13 understand -- what is his position within BP?
14 A. Mr. O'Bryanisthe vice president of

15 drilling and completion for the Gulf of Mexico

16 SPU.

17 Q. Yes, sir. AndI'mlooking at all three
18 of these documents only one of which has Mr.
19 O'Bryan'snameon it. Isthere a-- what's
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20 thereason for -- isit normal for the VP of

21 drilling and completion to be part of this

22 process and why isit that hisnameisonly in
23 one of three changesthat | see in front of

24 me?

25 A. | --1don't know what Mr. O'Bryanis
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1 on this particular document asalevel-1
2 approver. | was not under the impression that
3 he had to be.
4 Q. But, sincehisnameisonit, and |
5 don't see any indication on here that he's

6 approved it. But the impression | get isthat
7 he was involved in the construction of this
8 well, isthat correct, as VP of drilling and

9 completion?

10 A. Hewasaware of the day to day

11 operations. | don't believe he had the

12 intimate details of the actual engineering

13 design on --

14 Q. Okay.
15 A. --the--
16 Q. But he has knowledge and -- generdl

17 knowledge of the well design and the day to
18 day operation, is that right?

19 A. Yes, Captain.
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20 Q. That'sright. Now, aso using these

21 documents there was two management of change
22 on the 14th and the 15th. If we can go back to
23 the document that Mr. Mathews got from the BP
24 website thisis the one the BP drilling and

25 well operation policy BPAD--001.
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1 A. Yes, dir.
2 Q. Yes, sir. Now | believe that on page-

3 4, the second paragraph | think you read that

4 before.

) A. Yes.

6 Q. It'sabout abusiness unit leader. Can
7 you read that again for me please, sir?

8 A. "Thebusiness unit leader is

9 accountable to ensure that any deviation from

10 policy and established procedures and all non-

11 routine operations have undergone a formal

12 risk assessment and the appropriate measures
13 are taken to manage the risks prior to

14 performing the operation."”

15 Q. Yes, sir. Andif you havetwo MOCsin

16 one day does that qualify as non-routine at
17 this late -- at this stage of the project?
18 A. Itwas-- it wasnot out of the

19 ordinary to have to change the depth of the
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20 well. And | also considered the tapered

21 string that was the other MOC because it was
22 really in line with the basis of the -- the

23 original basis of design. | don't -- | did

24 not consider it non-routine.

25 Q. Okay. So based on that, Mr. Jim Dupree
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1 should not have been notified as the business
2 unit leader?
3 A. | don't know if hewas-- if hewas
4 notified or not, but | would not consider
5 either one of those non-routine.
6 Q. It appears that the construction of
7 thiswell had, you know, from my non-expert
8 opinion, problems. For example you indicated

9 there was three kicks and things like that --

10 A. One-- onekick.

11 Q. Onekick, okay. Now it appeared to me
12 that, you know, you'rein acritical period of

13 operation here. The decision was made to

14 alow Mr. Sepulvado to attend aroutine
15 training in well control that isrequired to
16 be taken every two years | understand and
17 replaced with Mr. Kaluza who hasless

18 experience than Mr. Sepulvado. And my

19 understanding he has never served on the
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20 DEEPWATER HORIZON, who made that decision?
21 A. We have some folks that keep track of

22 al the placements of the well site leaders.

23 In this particular case Mr. Kaluzawas

24 assigned to the PDQ, which was the THUNDER

25 HORSE platform. That rig was shut down for a

file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt (216 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:35 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

109

short period of time. So he was available to
go fill in for the four days. All the well
site leaders are qualified. Some have less
experience than others, but he was available
to fill in.

Q. Sohewasavailable, but Mr. Sepulvado
had been there for how many weeks?

A. Hehad just been there for aweek.

Q. Mr. Sepulvado?

A. I'mtrying to think now. I'm sorry.

I'll have to go back and think of how many
days he had actually been there.

Q. Butwhat I'm looking at is here you
have an experienced well site leader that had
been on avessel for quite awhile and thisis
during acritical stage of the operation here
and you replace him with somebody who is
available and aso alow this more experienced

person to go through a routine training
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20 opportunity. Now are you aware if anybody
21 bothered to contact MM S to ask for an

22 extension of the training requirement for Mr.
23 Sepulvado?

24 A. No, wedid not contact MM Sto get an

25 extension.
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1 Q. Wasthere any risk assessment between
2 sending him to aroutine training versus

3 keeping him onboard the vessel? Did anybody

4 assess that instead of, you know, checking a

5 box because his training's due, so he go or,

6 you know, somebody go in hisslot. How was
7 that decision made, do you know?

8 A. No, there was no risk assessment done.

9 Wefeel that all the well site |eaders that

10 areworking for us are qualified. And it was
11 acritical stage, but running cementing casing
12 Isapart of every well that we drill. So |

13 don't believe there was any issue with Mr.

14 Sepulvado going in and taking his required

15 training. Itisrequired anditisvery

16 Important.

17 Q. Wereyou part of that decision?

18 A. | wasinformed that he needed to go to
19 well control school. | was not part of the
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20 decision on who was available.

21 Q. But you have no concern of him taking
22 off to school and letting Mr. Kaluza have to
23 take over?

24 A. No, I had no concern for that.

25 Q. What isBP'sprocedure of relief of a
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1 well site leader, is there one?
2 A. Not that I'm aware of. There might be,
3 but not that I'm aware of.
4 Q. So one shows up on a helicopter, the
5 other one jumps on and --
6 A. Oh,on. I'msorry, I'm sorry. |

7 misunderstood your question. Sorry about

8 that. What -- what -- everyone's different,

9 you know, individuals. But what happensis
10 you write relief notes. Inthe old daysit

11 would just be handwritten notes. But in this
12 day and age you send e-mailsto each other

13 usually the day or two before. They also talk
14 on the phone. We have a system in place that
15 there's always awell site leader who has been
16 there. That'sthe way the scheduleis

17 staggered on purpose to make sure someoneis
18 familiar with the operation. So he would have

19 gotten what is called hand over notes. He
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20 would have gotten a conversation and he would
21 be working with another well site leader who
22 has been there.

23 Q. Soisthereacheck list that they go

24 through, a written check list part of standard

25 procedure for relief that they go through that
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1 they check off, sign and then turn into

2 somebody?

3 A. Not that I'm aware of, no.

4 Q. Okay. What isBP'spolicy for an off

5 station well site leader to maintain

6 communication with the well team leader? Mr.

7 Sepulvado testified that he went to the

8 school, turned off his cell phone for four

9 days | believe. So he had no communication
10 with, you know, what's going on on the rig or
11 anything. Isthat standard procedure or --

12 A. Yes, gir. That's standard procedure.
13 Because he's not on the rig he's not line of

14 sight. And we have the other guys thereline
15 of sight. He'sgoing to acritical training

16 that's required by the MMS and BP. Soit's --
17 it's standard for him not to, you know, bein
18 contact with therig.

19 Q. But it seemsto me his position asthe
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20 well site leader, you know, the senior
21 representative of BP to not to be in contact
22 for that long period of time, you know, nearly

23 after he's off the station. Now did Mr.
24 Sepulvado make areport to you after he was

25 relieved by Mr. Kaluza saying 'Hey, we're good
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1 to go' or anything like that?
2 A. | talkedto Mr. Sepulvado before he
3 left and said, you know, "Be careful. You
4 know, have a safe trip" and he was going to
5 school, he needs to go to training.
6 Q. Okay. Well my understanding was that
7 there was a couple of the VIP from BP that was

8 onboard the HORIZON at the time of the

9 casualty Mr. Pat O'Bryan and Mr. David Sims,

10 Isthat your understanding also?

11 A. Yes.

12 Q. Okay. What'stheir relationship?

13 A. Canyou be more specific about "Their

14 relationship"?
15 Q. Yes, sir. Did Mr. O'Bryan work for Mr.

16 Sims, are they co-equals or from different

17 units or what?
18 A. Mr. O'Bryanisthe vice president of
19 drilling and completion and intervention for

file:////d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3 19-23Jul 10/7-22-10.txt (225 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:35 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/ Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

20 the Gulf of Mexico. Mr. Sims does not report
21 to him directly, but he does report to Mr.

22 O'Bryan. All the people that work inthe D&C
23 of BP organization ultimately report to Mr.

24 O'Bryan.

25 Q. Okay. SoMr. OBryanisVPfor
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1 drilling and completion, as you indicated he's

2 the senior guy. He has knowledge of the well

3 design and the daily operation and when he

4 landed on the DEEPWATER HORIZON he became the
5 senior BP representative, isthat correct?

6 A. | would not seeit that way, Captain.

7 The person who isin charge on therig isthe

8 well site leader.
9 Q. Okay. Not the-- 0, if there's

10 something going on, the well site leader with

11 the vice president of drilling and completion
12 onboard the platform and he's -- he can do
13 whatever without clearing it with -- Mr.

14 Kauzaor Mr. Vidrine can do anything without
15 saying 'Hey, Mr. O'Bryan' without a discussion

16 with Mr. O'Bryan?

17 A. Hecan follow the procedure that we
18 have in place and I'm sure that if there was
19 an issue that he wanted to discuss he could
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20 have discussed it with Mr. SSims or Mr.

21 O'Bryan. Thewell site leadersjust can't do
22 anything that they want to do. We havea
23 procedure.

24 Q. Okay.

25 A. $othat's what they're following.
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1 Q. That'sfine.
2 A. Yeah.
3 Q. But if there was unanticipated
4 situations and it's not in the plan, would he

5 ask Mr. O'Bryan for his direction because Mr.

6 O'Bryan was onboard the vessel ?

7 A. | believe he probably would -- the well
8 site leader would call mefirst and, if it was
9 an issue because there are times when the

10 Issues need to be pushed up then the
11 discussion would be with Mr. Sims. Mr. Sims
12 Ismy boss. Andif it was by just coincidence

13 that Mr. O'Bryan was there I'm sure that he

14 would, you know, have been more than happy and
15 willing to participate in any conversations.
16 Q. Isit customary or standard procedure

17 when, you know, the VP for drilling and
18 completion come out to arig that he hasa

19 briefing from the well site leader before he's
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20 -- before -- | don't know, before his
21 Interaction with Transocean personnel ?
22 A. I'msorry, you're going to have to

23 repeat that one.
24 Q. Isit customary when the VP of drilling

25 and completion when he or she arrive on the
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1 vessel that they get a briefing from the well

2 site leader?

3 A. Wdl, in Mr. O'Bryan's particular case
4 he sat in arig briefing with Transocean for

5 several hoursfirst about safety on the vessel
6 because he had never been there before. So
7 that was the first thing that would happen.

8 Q. Okay.

9 A. Then hewould sit down and talk to the
10 well site leader. It also depends on the time
11 that he got there -- he or she got there,

12 depending on the operation. | know that he

13 would not bother the well site leader at the

14 timeif he was in the middle of something.
15 Q. Sowasthere anything that -- are you
16 aware of whether there was a briefing provided

17 by Mr. Kaluzaor Mr. Vidrineto Mr. O'Bryan on
18 the 20th?

19 A. I'm not aware of any specific briefing.
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20 Q. Youdon't?

21 A. I'mnot aware of any, Sir.
22 Q. Okay. Alright, sir.

23 EXAMINATION

24 BY MR. MATHEWS:

25 Q. | just have one question and you just
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1 said that you would think that the well site

2 leader would call you if they had any concern
3 or question about something they were seeing
4 on therig, isthat what you just said, sir?

) A. Yes.

6 Q. Did anyone call you on the 20th about

7 the interpretation of the negative tests that

8 were being performed?

9 A. No.

10 Q. Thank you.

11 MR. MCCARROLL.:

12 | have one follow up, Captain.
13 EXAMINATION

14 BY MR. McCARROLL:

15 Q. Soyoudon't believe that the well site
16 leader would meet and greet the vice president
17 when he comesto the rig?

18 A. Yeah. | believe he would meet and

19 greet him, yes.
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20 Q. | would think so, too. Thank you.

21 EXAMINATION

22 BY MR. DYKES:

23 Q. Mr. Guide, you stated earlier that you
24 did not get an opportunity to see the

25 Halliburton report cementing model from April
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1 the 18th. Have you read that model? Have you

2 looked at that model ?

3 A. | saw it after the incident, yes, sir.

4 Q. If you had looked at that model prior
5 to the incident what -- would it send up any

6 red flags for you?

7 A. Ifl--

8 Q. Based on what we're seeing here with

9 gas flow potential?

10 A. Wewould have huddled up and discussed
11 it with all the parties involved to see why

12 it wasindicating that. Like | mentioned

13 before, | didn't even know that that

14 particular piece was in there because it was

15 never brought up in any meetings. It was

16 never brought to my attention the whole time

17 I've been involved with the HORIZON.

18 Q. Doyouknow if thisreport is -- this

19 model is shared with anyone within Transocean?
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20 A. | don't know if it isdistributed to

21 anyone on therig, which iswhere it would be.
22 | know that the actual cementing report that
23 would go with this would be shared because it
24 Isthe actual job. Y ou know, it'snot a

25 simulation, it's not amodel. It's the actual
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1 job, which the people at the rig face are

2 actually doing.

3 Q. But do you know if it's shared with the
4 Transocean personnel on therig, such asthe
5 OIM or the senior tool pusher?

6 A. | don't know if the model is shared

7 with them or not.

8 Q. Okay. You had stated earlier that you
9 had one change, a management of change,

10 because you were not able to reach the

11 anticipated depth in thiswell. | understand
12 from the APD that that well was permitted to

13 20,000 feet, isthat correct?

14 A. Yes, sir.
15 Q. Did you change the depth of it because
16 you found your anticipated target or you were

17 not able to get down to your anticipated
18 target?

19 A. Thiswell had amain objective and a
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20 secondary objective. The main objective was a
21 top target, which is the reservoir that was

22 found.

23 Q. Okay.

24 A. There was a secondary exploratory talil,

25 the whole well's exploratory, but that's what
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1 this nomenclatureis. When we -- when the
2 pressures came in different than what we

3 anticipated and we set the 9 and 7/8ths

4 drilling liner. At that time the subsurface

5 staff was informed, you know, "Thisis the way
6 forward here. You know, do you guys want to
7 stop at this particular level and then

8 continue or if it is successful do you want to

9 stop?' And because the target was successful

10 they chose to stop the well at that point.

11 MR. DYKES:
12 Okay. Thank you.
13 EXAMINATION

14 BY MR. WHEATLEY:

15 Q. Good morning, sir. | just have afew
16 guestions actually related to maintenance of
17 therig and | understand that you're not

18 responsible for that directly, but I'm more

19 concerned of your level of awareness
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20 concerning those issues and how they might

21 impact the drilling operations. | just have a

22 few questions to clarify that. Now, if |

23 recall correctly, you had indicated that you

24 had seen the BP audit from September of 20097

25 A. Yes, gir.
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1 Q. Okay. And one of the items that's
2 included in there was the fact that there was
3 two engines that were well beyond their

4 scheduled maintenance cycle. Namely they
5 called for them to be overhauled at 24 hours,

6 do you recall that?

7 A. | don't recall that directly.
8 Q. Okay. Containedintheir -- it had
9 indicated that those engines were scheduled

10 for overhaul particularly in May of 2009 and
11 June of 2009. The fact that they still showed

12 up in the audit in September would that

13 concern you?
14 A. | remember discussing the complete
15 audit with Transocean and giving them the

16 audit because they're actually given the audit
17 on the rig and then debriefed by the audit
18 team. And then it's up to Transocean to come

19 back with a plan on how they're going to abide
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20 by the audit.

21 Q. Wereyou aware of their plan for
22 carrying out those scheduled maintenance
23 cycles?

24 A. | don't recall the exact plan for the
25 engines.
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1 Q. Okay. In 2008, August in particular,

2 the DEEPWATER HORIZON suffered atotal black

3 out. Wereyou aware of that instance?

4 A. | doremember that, yes.

5 Q. Okay. Do you recal what the cause of
6 that incident was?

7 A. | don't remember the exact cause, no.
8 Q. Okay. Doyou recal that it possibly
9 was related to the failure of the governor on
10 one of the engines?

11 A. I'msorry, sir. | just don't remember
12 that exact cause.

13 Q. Okay, thank you. Y ou indicated that

14 you participate and receive the daily reports

15 for the DEEPWATER HORIZON, is that correct?
16 A. Yes, sir.

17 Q. Okay. Now you were previously shown
18 two reports. | believe they're right before

19 you. Oneisdated the 24th of February, if you
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20 could just take alook at that for me.

21 MR. STETLER:

22 He's playing catch up. It's before
23 him, but it'sin a stack.

24 MR. WHEATLEY:

25 Y eah, | understand.
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THE WITNESS:
Okay. I've got the 24th.
BY MR. WHEATLEY:

Q. Okay. Andif | could just direct your
attention to the center portion of the form
where it says "Remarks" and it talks about rig
eguipment that is down, waiting on parts are
being repaired. Do you seethose items, sir?

A. Yes.

Q. Andthere'salist of eight of those.

A. Okay.

Q. Number-4 says "Number-2 thruster is out
of service. Partson order", correct?

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Okay. Number-5 says"Number-4 engine
down", it doesn't give a further explanation.
Number-8 says "Pilot leak on the BOPs".

A. Yes, sir.

Q. Okay. If you could look at the other
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20 daily report from the 13th of March. And if

21 you could look at those same -- the "Remarks"
22 section in the center of the page. Arethose
23 same eight items also on that report as well?
24 A. Yes gir.

25 Q. Okay. Thefact that these show up
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1 amost three weeks later essentially in the

2 same verbage and language does that raise any
3 concerns with you, as awell team leader, in

4 the operation of the drilling process?

5 A. With exception of the engine, which |
6 don't recall, the other items were on there

7 for along time mainly waiting on either parts
8 or the number-2 thruster -- I'm sorry, it a'so

9 had parts. The number-2 riser tensioner could

10 not be repaired until we pulled the BOP stack
11 and it was going to be repaired when we pulled
12 the BOP stack. But other than that these were
13 mainly long term items that appeared on

14 NUMErous reports.

15 Q. Okay. Yesterday when Mr. Sepulvado
16 testified | asked him a question: If he had in
17 looking at these reports a threshold that if

18 he saw the same items appearing time and time

19 again on these daily reports to which he might
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20 pursue additional support from your level or
21 otherwise from above him. Do you have a

22 similar threshold? |sthere some number of

23 times in which this would appear on adaily
24 report that would raise your concerns to where

25 you might go to some additional authorities to
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1 try and get these resolved?

2 A. Yes, gr. Andthat'swhy | know the

3 status of these because we discussed it with

4 the Transocean people and they gave usthe

5 different responses on the different time

6 frames on when they were going to have these
7 pieces replaced and fixed.

8 Q. Okay. If you were unsatisfied with the
9 progress being made by Transocean, who would
10 you go to try and gain their compliance?
11 A. Paul Johnson wasrig manager. He was
12 the person | would contact first.
13 Q. Okay. During your daily meetings does
14 amember of the Marine Authority Group
15 participate in those?
16 A. Onoccasion. Not everyday.
17 Q. Okay. How frequently do they
18 participate? Once aweek, once a month?
19 A. Closer to once amonth.

file:////[d08ms-yeunosl b3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/Transcripts/Session_3 19-23Jul 10/7-22-10.txt (249 of 917) [08/10/2010 2:32:35 PM]



file:////d08ms-yeunoslb3/Unitshares/Hearing_records/ Transcripts/Session_3_19-23Jul10/7-22-10.txt

20 Q. Okay. So at least once amonth wel'll
21 say amember of their group would be aware of
22 the various maintenance and related issues

23 that were ongoing?

24 A. Yes gir.

25 Q. Sothey would have some level of
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1 awareness?
2 A. Yes, dir.
3 Q. Okay. Do you know if ever, based upon
4 your conversations and your meetings, did
5 anybody ever report any of these maintenance
6 items either to the Coast Guard or one of the

7 Maritime Classification Societies related to

8 the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

9 A. | don't know if Transocean reported any
10 items or not.

11 Q. Okay. But, asfar asyou know, no one
12 in the BP did -- within BP?

13 A. Not that I'm aware of.

14 Q. Okay. Sir, areyou familiar with

15 Maritime Classification Societies as it

16 relates to offshore drilling platforms?

17 A. Not realy, sir. No.
18 Q. Soyou don't realy understand what
19 their roleisin basically the inspection,
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20 certification and classification of the

21 vessel?

22 A. No,gdir.

23 Q. Okay. Mr. Guide, did you ever visit

24 the DEEPWATER HORIZON?

25 A. Yes, gir.
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1 Q. And what was the nature of your visit?
2 A. | would go to see the crew, see the

3 well site leaders, talk to the -- all the

4 third party folks, you know, just for genera

5 visits. Usually did not have any -- any plan
6 or major agenda. Just to go out and see how
7 everyone's doing, how's the operation running.

8 Do a safety walk around to see the overall

9 condition of the rig and talk to the people,

10 see what's on their mind.

11 Q. Doyou recal when your last visit to

12 the DEEPWATER HORIZON was?

13 A. Itwasat the beginning of February.

14 Q. Okay. Do you recall whether or not you

15 discussed any particular safety items at that

16 time?

17 A. Wediscussed dropped objects and hand
18 placement because that was a theme that we
19 were concentrating on throughout the whole
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20 Gulf of Mexico, the whole fleet.
21 Q. Do you recal whether or not any of

22 those safety discussions related to delayed or

23 deferred maintenance onboard the vessel ?
24 A. Wedid go through with the Transocean
25 people onboard about any progress being made
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1 on the maintenance issues and any issues any
2 way we could help.
3 Q. Uh-huh (affirmative reply). Were you
4 satisfied with their explanations concerning

5 progress on those delayed items?

6 A. Yes dir. | was.

7 MR. WHEATLEY:

8 Okay. Thank you, sir. | have no
9 further questions at this point.

10 EXAMINATION

11 BY CAPT NGUYEN:

12 Q. Mr. Guide, acouple of follow up

13 questions. You indicated that all personnel,

14 BP, third parties, Transocean, use and comply
15 with Transocean's safety management system, is

16 that correct?

17 A. Yes, sir.
18 Q. Okay. Now, based on previous
19 testimonies, senior personnel, including the
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20 masters on the DEEPWATER HORIZON, did not
21 recall some of the basic specifics regarding

22 the safety management -- the vessel safety

23 management system. The organization that did
24 the audit of the safety management system the

25 surveyor did not recall very much. Did BP
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1 receive the results of the DNV safety

2 management system audit, the last one? Did
3 Mr. -- if you didn't receiveit, isit the

4 Marine Authority Group or isit your group or
5 which group would receive the results of the

6 safety management system audit?

7 A. | didnot receiveit. I'm not sure.
8 Q. Yes, sir. Sowhat I'm looking at is,
9 you know, we're basing a lot of things here on

10 the vessel safety management system. |t

11 appears to me that there's lack of knowledge

12 of a system there's, you know, alot of
13 overdue maintenance issues here. Areyou
14 comfortable with the effectiveness of the

15 vessel's safety management system? | know you

16 use it and you comply to it, but are you

17 comfortable with the effectiveness of the

18 safety management system onboard the DEEPWATER

19 HORIZON?
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20 A. Wetrust Transocean to run an effective
21 safe operation. We use their safety

22 management system. They're the owners of the
23 rig, they maintain the rig and they -- we

24 choose to operate under their safety

25 management system because they're the experts.
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1 They have the marine group, they have the
2 maintenance groups. So | guess to answer your
3 guestion we had faith that Transocean was

4 attempting to maintain a safe ship.

5 Q. Inthe military, you know, we often say
6 "Hopeisnot aplan”. It seemsto me like
7 faith is not avery good business decision

8 here. But, anyway, that's just my point of

9 view.

10 CAPT NGUY EN:

11 Flag state, please.

12 MR. LINSIN:

13 Thank you, Captain.
14 EXAMINATION

15 BY MR. LINSIN:

16 Q. Good morning, Mr. Guide.
17 A. Good morning.
18 Q. My nameis Greg Linsin and | represent

19 the Republic of the Marshall Islands, the flag
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20 state for the DEEPWATER HORIZON. You were

21 asked some questionsinitially, Mr. Guide,

22 about your own background and experience. |
23 tried to follow your answers, but let me just
24 make sure | understand: Have you previously
25 served as awell site leader aboard arig?
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1 A. Yes, dr. | have.
2 Q. Alright. And how many yearsdid you
3 have that on rig experience?
4 A. Approximately three.
5 Q. Okay. Andwhichrigsdidyou serve on,
6 Sir?
7 A. Geez, | served onthe BROUGHTON II, the
8 -- | don't remember. The names of therigs

9 have changed. The PENROD-73, SEDCO-702,

10 numerous land rigs, which | really don't
11 recall the names.,
12 Q. Let meperhaps ask it thisway, sir:

13 Were you -- did you serve aboard floating rigs
14 that were drilling exploratory wells?

15 A. Yes gir.

16 Q. Alright. A couple of questions about
17 the organization of the shoreside group that

18 you are amember of. |sit accurate to say

19 you are amember of the Ops team within that
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20 shoreside group, the operational team?

21 A. Yes gir.

22 Q. Alright. And another basic department
23 would be the engineering department on the
24 shoreside team, isthat correct?

25 A. Yes gir.
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1 Q. Alright. Anddid | understand you to

2 say that members of both the Ops group and the
3 technical group participated in the daily

4 meetings with therig at 7:30 in the morning?

5 A. Yes, dir.

6 Q. Alright. And it was thetechnical

7 group that led those discussions typically

8 unless someone from that group was not

9 avallable, isthat what | understood you to

10 say?

11 A. They facilitate the meetings.

12 Q. Alright. Andin an average course of
13 eventsin addition to the morning meeting

14 would the rig be in telephone or e-mail

15 contact with members of that shoreside group

16 onadaily basis? Isthat atypica
17 occurrence?
18 A. That would betypical. It wasn't

19 everyday, but it would betypical. Yes.
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